

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3496 | MAY 23, 2020

Policymakers Should Adapt COVID-19 Responses to the Evidence

Norbert J. Michel, PhD, and Doug Badger

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Widespread COVID-19 lockdown measures were instituted largely to prevent hospitals from being overrun by infected patients.

With the pandemic spread unevenly across the country, new data suggest that broad lockdowns are not needed in most places, and insufficient in hot spots.

Policymakers should shift to responsible re-opening with traditional public health interventions in hot spots, with special protections in nursing homes. he response to the new coronavirus in the U.S. included severe social distancing measures, such as stay-at-home orders, broad-based school closures, and the closing of businesses deemed non-essential. The idea was to "flatten the curve," thus spreading out infections over a longer period of time to prevent the hospital system from being overwhelmed. Put differently, this approach was designed to slow down the rate at which the epidemic spread, not to eradicate the disease or necessarily decrease the overall number of infections.¹

Virtually nothing was known about the virus at the onset of the outbreak, so this strategy was intended to help buy time for public health officials to prepare for an influx of patients. While much about the virus remains to be discovered, public officials are now in a much better position to formulate more-effective interventions. Unfortunately, instead of adapting

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/bg3496

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

their public health strategies to new knowledge about the disease, government officials have adapted their expectations of social distancing, increasingly viewing it as a solution, rather than a mere expedient.

Nearly five months have passed since the first known COVID-19 case was reported,² and policymakers can now make much better decisions based on the weight of the existing evidence. This evidence does not provide policymakers with complete certainty, but such a standard is unattainable in virtually all scientific fields.

The evidence now shows that:

- The pandemic remains geographically concentrated,
- COVID-19 is primarily a threat to the elderly,
- Those with comorbidities face higher risks,
- Public officials are failing to protect those in nursing homes,
- The case fatality rate appears to be less than initially feared,
- U.S. hospital capacity has so far proven robust, and
- Widespread curbs on non-emergent care are ill-advised.

None of these facts should be used to trivialize the severity of the contagion or the number of lives that COVID-19 has claimed. This novel virus causes a lethal, highly contagious disease for which there is no vaccine or cure. It has so far claimed the lives of nearly 100,000 Americans, a death toll not seen since the Hong Kong flu (H3N2 virus) pandemic resulted in an estimated 100,000 U.S. deaths in 1968.³ But it is important to keep these overall figures in their proper context.

This *Backgrounder* provides an in-depth look at the evidence currently at the disposal of public health officials to deal with the coronavirus crisis, and recommends that, in light of these facts, policymakers should adapt their strategies to information that was not available to them when they instituted widespread lockdowns. The data show that policymakers should take the following actions:

• Replace widespread stay-at-home orders that treat all counties in a state the same with an approach that tailors policies to local circumstances;

- Implement enhanced, more traditional public health interventions in communities where infection rates are high—voluntary isolation facilities for the sick, contact tracing, testing, and some travel restrictions.
- Protect those who are at greatest risk—the elderly and those with underlying medical conditions;
- Protect those in nursing homes; and
- End statewide bans on non-emergent care.

Basic Virus Facts

There are 219 species of viruses that are known to be capable of infecting humans, and a large pool of unknown species is likely to exist.⁴ Ebola, measles, poliomyelitis (polio), yellow fever, and smallpox are all dangerous viruses, and smallpox alone killed approximately 300 million people in the 20th century.⁵ The 1918–1919 influenza (flu) pandemic infected an estimated 500 million people worldwide and killed approximately 50 million people, with 675,000 of those deaths occurring in the U.S.⁶ Overall, respiratory viruses are a serious health risk and they are "the most frequent causative agents of disease in humans."⁷

Nine known respiratory viruses, including the flu, commonly circulate among humans.⁸ During the past two decades, several new respiratory viruses, such as the severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS) coronavirus (SARS-CoV), the avian influenza virus H5N1, and a novel influenza type A (the H1N1 "swine flu" virus), have also infected humans.⁹ In fact, the emergence of several novel influenza (type A) viruses resulted in four flu pandemics during the 20th and 21st centuries (in 1918, 1957, 1968, and 2009).¹⁰ Although there are currently four Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved anti-viral drugs for influenza, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) warns that these drugs typically only lessen the severity of flu symptoms and shorten the length of illness by one day, provided that treatment is started within two days of getting sick.¹¹ The development of anti-viral drugs for other respiratory diseases has been even less successful.¹²

Viruses are parasitic. They cannot multiply unless they invade a living cell.¹³ Though scientists have learned much about viruses, a great deal remains to be discovered.¹⁴ It is not certain, for instance, where the measles virus originated, although it appears that either a canine or sheep virus

crossed species and mutated to become the measles virus.¹⁵ More broadly, it remains unclear precisely what drives the emergence of new viruses.¹⁶ Regardless, at least 14 new virus species were reported between 2005 and 2009.¹⁷ Some of the most dangerous diseases known to medical science are viral (rather than bacterial) in origin,¹⁸ but the body is not defenseless against all viruses.

Humans develop immunity to viruses in the sense that the body has an immune response that *can* provide long-term protection from developing the disease associated with a virus.¹⁹ The proteins in viruses that trigger this immune response are referred to as antigens, and the vaccination against a disease works with the body's immune system: The vaccine introduces a pathogen (such as a virus) that primes the immune system to deal with future exposures to similar pathogens.²⁰ A healthy immune system evolves and provides protection against many viruses (and bacteria) and, ultimately, determines a person's ability to survive.²¹ This strong immune response prevents transmission of a virus because it can no longer survive in its host (the body of an immune person).

In any given geographic location, when a large portion of people build immunity to a virus—whether through vaccination or naturally acquiring it by being infected—fewer people can develop the disease. (The incidence of infection declines.)²² This concept, which refers to the community-wide resistance to the spread of a disease when a large percentage of the community is immune, is often referred to as herd immunity.²³ The portion of a population that must acquire immunity in order to achieve herd immunity is related to the level of infectiousness of a disease, but it is generally quite large.²⁴ For instance, two separate groups of researchers estimate that approximately two-thirds of the population would have to be infected to achieve herd immunity for SARS-CoV-2, the virus that causes COVID-19.²⁵

Of course, depending on its characteristics, a viable strategy for dealing with a novel virus could be to achieve *partial* herd immunity by allowing low-risk individuals to become infected while simultaneously protecting those most vulnerable to the disease.²⁶ Some epidemiologists have, in fact, suggested that such a strategy would be viable for dealing with COVID-19. Several have even argued that the suppression techniques employed in many countries—although they might be beneficial in some ways—are counterproductive because they inhibit the development of herd immunity.²⁷ It is critical, therefore, that public officials have a good understanding of the risks that COVID-19 poses to the population.

What to Learn from the Evidence

While much remains to be learned about SARS-CoV-2, the virus that causes COVID-19, medical science is a never-ending pursuit of knowledge that rarely develops absolute certainty. Similarly, it is impossible to protect all human beings from getting sick.²⁸ It is necessary, therefore, to weigh the bulk of the evidence to develop the best strategies for dealing with COVID-19.

Fortunately, after dealing with the virus for several months, in many different countries, there is a wealth of data to help understand how best to deal with COVID-19. It is very clear, for instance, that while COVID-19 is a deadly pathogen for which there is neither a vaccine nor a cure, and which has claimed more lives in the U.S. than severe seasonal influenza outbreaks, COVID-19 cases and deaths are highly concentrated in a small number of U.S. counties. The evidence also shows that COVID-19 poses relatively little risk of serious illness for younger people in good health.²⁹ Data continue to pile up showing that COVID-19 was more widespread than originally thought, and that it is much less lethal than originally feared.³⁰ Finally, while social distancing has some utility, it is inadequate to protect the most vulnerable populations,³¹ particularly those in nursing homes. While social distancing can slow down the rate at which the contagion spreads, it cannot defeat the pandemic in areas where infection rates are high.

Cases Are Highly Concentrated Geographically. Although all U.S. states have reported cases of COVID-19, the distribution of cases and deaths has remained heavily concentrated in a small number of states, and among a small number of counties within all states. For instance, as of May 11, just 10 states accounted for nearly 70 percent of all U.S. cases and 75 percent of all deaths (higher than their 52 percent share of the U.S. population).³² Together, New York and New Jersey accounted for 35 percent of all cases, and 44 percent of total COVID-19 deaths (roughly four to five times their population share of 9 percent).³³ As of May 19, just five states—New York, New Jersey, Massachusetts, Illinois, and California—account for 50 percent of all of the confirmed cases in the U.S. and 57 percent of all COVID-19 deaths (approximately twice their 27 percent share of the population).³⁴ These state-level figures do not, however, adequately describe the concentrated nature of the spread of COVID-19.

As of May 11, for example, 50 percent of all U.S. counties (with a 10 percent share of the U.S. population) had *zero* COVID-19 deaths, and 63 percent (representing 15 percent of the population) had no more than one. On the other hand, the 30 counties with the most COVID-19 cases account for 48 percent of all the cases *in the U.S.* (and 55 percent of all deaths) even though

CHART 1



One Percent of Counties Account for Bulk of COVID-19 Deaths

SOURCES: USAFacts, "Coronavirus Locations: COVID-19 Map by County and State," https://usafacts.org/ visualizations/coronavirus-covid-19-spread-map/ (accessed May 20, 2020), and Heritage Foundation calculations.

BG3496 🖀 heritage.org

they account for just 15 percent of the U.S. population.³⁵ So, while 1 percent of counties (mostly in the Northeast) have more than half of all COVID-19 deaths in the U.S., more than 60 percent of counties have no more than one COVID-19 death each—and both groups represent the same share of the U.S. population. (Chart 1 provides these comparisons with data as of May 19.)

Of the 30 counties with the most COVID-19 cases, 24 are in the Northeast corridor between Philadelphia and Boston, the passageway served by a commuter railway system that runs through Manhattan. Seven of these 30 counties are among the nation's 10-most-densely populated.³⁶ Within almost all states, even those outside the Northeast corridor, the number of cases (and deaths) is heavily concentrated in a few counties.

In Illinois, for instance, 70 percent of the state's cases (as of May 11) are in just one county—the Chicago area's Cook County, with 41 percent of the state's population. Illinois has 102 counties, and 90 percent of the state's cases are in just five of the counties (with a 63 percent share of the population). As Map 1 illustrates, this concentrated pattern is found in most

NOTE: Figures are current as of May 19, 2020.

Confirmed COVID-19 Cases, by County

Figures are for April 12, 2020.





SOURCE: USAFacts, "Coronavirus Locations: COVID-19 Map by County and State," https://usafacts.org/visualizations/coronavirus-covid-19-spread-map/ (accessed April 12, 2020).

BG3496 🖀 heritage.org

states across the U.S. Moreover, this concentrated pattern is not a new phenomenon—it has persisted throughout the entire course of the COVID-19 epidemic.³⁷ Thus, throughout the crisis, public health officials have dealt with very different case volumes both across states and within states.

Age and Comorbidity Statistics. The evidence shows that the overwhelming majority of COVID-19 deaths (and hospitalizations) occur among older individuals. Furthermore, the overwhelming majority of deaths and hospitalizations befall people with at least one additional underlying health problem, such as hypertension, obesity, or diabetes.

Table 1 presents CDC age-specific COVID-19 death estimates through the week ending May 19. The first column breaks out the age categories. Column 4, labeled "Total COVID-19 Deaths" represents the sum of Column 2 (labeled "COVID-19 Deaths") and Column 3 (labeled COVID-19+Pneumonia). The final column represents the percentage of total COVID-19

TABLE 1

Total COVID-19 Deaths by Age Group

Age Group	COVID-19 Deaths	Pneumonia + COVID-19 Deaths	Total COVID-19 Deaths	Share of COVID-19 Deaths
0-4 years	6	3	9	0%
5-14 years	6	0	6	0%
15-24 years	59	21	80	0%
25-34 years	388	170	558	1%
35-44 years	973	387	1,360	2%
45-54 years	2,772	1,154	3,926	5%
55-64 years	6,725	2,996	9,721	12%
65+ years	43,932	19,416	63,348	80%
65-74 years	11,524	5,155	16,679	21%
75-84 years	14,930	6,788	21,718	27%
85+ years	17,478	7,473	24,951	32%
All ages	54,861	24,147	79,008	

NOTE: Figures are current as of May 19, 2020.

SOURCE: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Provisional COVID-19 Death Counts by Sex, Age, and State," https://data.cdc.gov/NCHS/Provisional-COVID-19-Death-Counts-by-Sex-Age-and-S/9bhg-hcku (accessed May 19, 2020).

BG3496 Theritage.org

deaths attributable to each age group. For example, children age five to 14 represent less than 0.01 percent of all COVID-19 deaths, while those age 25 to 34 account for 1 percent of those deaths. In all, people under 34 account for approximately 1 percent of COVID-19 deaths, while those age 54 and under account for just 8 percent of such fatalities.

Nearly 93 percent of COVID-19 deaths have so far occurred in people age 55 and older, with 80 percent of those who have died of the contagion being 65 and older. There is also some age-related stratification within this age demographic. Those age 65 to 74 account for 21.3 percent of COVID-19 deaths, those age 75 to 84 account for 27 percent, and those age 85 and older account for 31 percent of deaths.

Age and comorbidity not only are associated with COVID-19 death rates but also with severity of illness. Data from the CDC and from New York officials confirm that hospitalization rates, like mortality rates, are likely to vary with age. Table 2 presents hospitalization rates per 100,000 population by age through May 9.

TABLE 2

COVID-19 Hospitalization Rates, by Age Group

Age Group	Rate per 100,000
All ages	60.5
0-4 years	3.0
5-17 years	1.4
18-49 years	32.6
18-29 years	15.4
30-39 years	32.0
40-49 years	55.6
50-64 years	94.4
65+ years	192.4
65-74 years	141.2
75-84 years	232.0
85+ years	352.0

NOTE: Figures are current as of May 9, 2020.

SOURCE: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Laboratory-Confirmed COVID-19-Associated Hospitalizations," May 9, 2020, https://gis.cdc.gov/grasp/covidnet/COVID19_3.html (accessed May 19, 2020).

BG3496 🖀 heritage.org

The data show that hospital resources are unlikely to be stressed by younger members of the population. As shown in Table 2, the hospitalization rates for COVID-19 patients increase with age, and the highest hospitalization rates are among those age 85 and older. (The rate for this group is nearly six times the overall rate and more than 250 times as high as for the school-age population.) The age-specific data, reported from the COVID-19–Associated Hospitalization Surveillance Network (COVID-NET), a network that covers 99 counties in 14 different states, show that (as of March 30) 75 percent of hospitalized COVID-19 patients were over the age of 50.³⁸

It is important to point out that COVID-NET includes data from New York, so the overall COVID-19 hospitalization rates in Table 2 are likely skewed upward relative to the rest of the country. The age-based hospitalization rates from New York City, displayed in Table 3, illustrate this point. Public health officials can likely use these figures as a worstcase scenario.

TABLE 3

COVID-19 Hospitalization Rates in New York City, by Age Group

Age Group	Rate per 100,000	Percentage
All ages	602.69	0.60%
0-17 years	25.13	0.03%
18-44 years	227.80	0.23%
45-64 years	835.39	0.84%
65-74 years	1,616.75	1.62%
75+ years	2,563.74	2.56%

NOTE: Figures are current as of May 19, 2020.

SOURCE: City of New York, "Case, Hospitalization and Death Rates," May 19, 2020, https://www1.nyc.gov/site/doh/ covid/covid-19-data.page (accessed May 19, 2020).

BG3496 Theritage.org

Table 3 shows that the overall COVID-19 hospitalization rate in New York city, as of May 19, was 602.69 per 100,000 people, a figure that translates into approximately one half of 1 percent of the population. For those New York City residents under 18 years, the chance of being hospitalized because of COVID-19 was less than 0.03 percent. The rate increased with age, but it was less than 1 percent for all age groups under 65. As Dr. Leora Horwitz, co-author of a large study of New York City COVID-19 patients, notes: "Age is far and away the strongest risk factor for hospitalization, dwarfing the importance of obesity. Obesity is the most important of the chronic conditions when considering all such conditions simultaneously."³⁹ These findings are also consistent with international data from the earliest stages of pandemic, as reported by the World Health Organization (WHO). For instance, a WHO report from March 1, 2020, stated that "illness severity is associated with age (>60 years old) and co-morbid disease."⁴⁰

Separately, using COVID-NET data, the CDC reports that, through March, 75 percent of hospitalized COVID patients were over the age of 50, *and* 89 percent had at least one additional underlying condition, such as hypertension or diabetes.⁴¹ Many other studies, both in the U.S. and internationally, support the conclusion that age and comorbidities have an outsized impact on the severity of COVID-19 outcomes.⁴² The following list is a brief summary of the evidence on age and comorbidities:

CHART 2

COVID-19 Fatalities in New York City, by Age Group



NOTE: Figures are current as of May 19, 2020.

SOURCE: City of New York, "Case, Hospitalization and Death Rates," May 19, 2020, https://www1.nyc.gov/site/doh/ covid/covid-19-data.page (accessed May 19, 2020).

BG3496 🖀 heritage.org

- In New York City, the rate of deaths per 100,000 people is 0.58 for those under age 18. The remaining distribution by age is as follows: 18.73 per 100,000 for those age 18 to 44 (0.019 percent); 174.9 per 100,000 for ages 45 to 64 (0.18 percent); 573.58 per 100,000 for ages 65 to 74 (0.57 percent); and 1,428 for those 75 and over (1.428 percent).⁴³ These statistics are based solely on age, without considering the effects of comorbidities.
- As of April 18, out of 6,570 confirmed COVID-19 deaths in New York City, 6,520 (99.2 percent) had at least one comorbidity.⁴⁴
- In New York State, 90 percent of total fatalities have at least one comorbidity, and 85 percent of total deaths were people age 60 and above (with 66 percent of total deaths in patients age 70 and above).⁴⁵
- A recently published study of 5,700 patients in the New York City area revealed that, during hospitalization, 373 patients (6.5 percent) were treated in intensive care units, and those patients had a median age of 68 years.⁴⁶
- In Oakland County, Michigan, a COVID-19 hotspot, 77 percent of the coronavirus deaths are in people 70 and older.⁴⁷ In Louisiana, another

CHART 3

COVID-19 Fatalities in New York State, by Age Group



NOTE: Figures are current as of May 19, 2020.

SOURCE: New York State Department of Health, "Fatalities," May 19, 2020, https://covid19tracker.health.ny.gov/ views/NYS-COVID19-Tracker/NYSDOHCOVID-19Tracker-Fatalities?%3Aembed= yes&%3Atoolbar=no&%3Atabs=n (accessed May 19, 2020).

BG3496 🖀 heritage.org

hotspot, 85 percent of the COVID -19 fatalities are in individuals 60 and older.⁴⁸

- A recent study published in the *Journal of the American Medical Association: Pediatrics* examined hospital data in the U.S. and Canada. The authors conclude: "[I]t is important to emphasize that the overall burden of COVID-19 infection in children remains relatively low compared with seasonal influenza," and that "our data indicate that children are at far greater risk of critical illness from influenza than from COVID-19."⁴⁹
- Consistent with several analyses of Chinese data, one study of the outbreak in China (of more than 44,000 confirmed cases) reports that 81 percent of the cases were mild. No deaths occurred in those age nine and below, but there was a case fatality rate of 8 percent for those age 70 to 79, and 15 percent for those 80 and older.⁵⁰ The authors report that the case fatality rate "was elevated among those with preexisting comorbid conditions—10.5 percent for cardiovascular disease, 7.3 percent for diabetes, 6.3 percent for chronic respiratory disease, 6.0 percent for hypertension, and 5.6 percent for cancer."⁵¹

- A *New England Journal of Medicine* study reports on the early phase of the outbreak in China. The study shows that doctors categorized admitted patients' degree of severity of COVID-19 as non-severe in 926 patients, and severe in 173 patients. Patients with severe disease were older than those with non-severe COVID-19 by a median of seven years.⁵²
- Authors of a paper in *The Lancet* studied the outbreak in China by examining data from 191 patients across two hospitals. The authors report that 48 percent of deaths occurred with patients who had at least one comorbidity, and that the odds of in-hospital death increased in older patients.⁵³
- A study of the outbreak in Italy notes that "COVID-19 is more lethal in older patients, so the older age distribution in Italy [23 percent of the population is 65 or older] may explain, in part, Italy's higher case-fatality rate compared with that of other countries."⁵⁴ The study reports that "individuals aged 70 years or older represent 37.6% of cases in Italy," and that there were zero deaths in the under 30 population.⁵⁵ Out of 1,625 deaths in Italy, 52 percent were in the 80 and older population, 36 percent in those 70 to 79, and 8.6 percent in those 60 to 69.⁵⁶ In a subset of Italian patients who died, "The mean number of preexisting diseases was 2.7...only 3 patients (0.8%) had no diseases, 89 (25.1%) had a single disease, 91 (25.6%) had 2 diseases, and 172 (48.5%) had 3 or more underlying diseases."⁵⁷
- An April 7 study of COVID-19 in Italy shows that (as of March 27) 83.7 percent of the country's 7,589 COVID deaths were among people 70 or older. The data also reveal that the most common comorbidities observed in dying COVID-19 patients were hypertension (74.7 percent) and Type 2 Diabetes (30.5 percent).⁵⁸
- In the state of Washington, across several long-term care facilities, the median age of those infected was 83, and 94 percent had a chronic underlying condition. The hospitalization rate for those infected was 55 percent, and the case fatality rate was 34 percent.⁵⁹
- According to a March 16 CDC report, an analysis of 508 U.S. patients known to have been hospitalized showed that 9 percent were 85 years or older, 36 percent were 65 to 84 years old, 17 percent were 55 to 64,

and less than 1 percent were among those younger than 20. Of all cases reported in the U.S. as of March 16, "45 percent of hospitalizations, 53 percent of ICU admissions, and 80 percent of deaths occurred among adults [at least] aged 65 years with the highest percentage of severe outcomes among persons [at least] aged 85 years."⁶⁰ These results were consistent with more recent CDC data showing that people 65 and older "with or without underlying conditions were 2 to 3 times more likely to require hospitalization and admission to intensive care than were those 19 to 64 years of age."⁶¹

- South Korea reports that more than two-thirds of all of its "severe" and "very severe" cases were in those age 60 and older, with approximately half in the 70-to-79 age group.⁶²
- A study of 16,749 COVID -19 patients from 166 U.K. hospitals, from February 6 to April 18, found a median age of 72 for patients admitted with COVID -19. The data also showed that 75 percent of the patients were older than 57, and that 25 percent were older than 82. The authors report that "[i]ncreased age and comorbidities including obesity were associated with a higher probability of mortality."⁶³

COVID-19 and Nursing Homes. In addition to being strongly correlated with age and underlying health conditions, COVID-19 deaths appear to be especially prevalent among residents of nursing homes. The Kaiser Family Foundation estimates that 41 percent of COVID-19 deaths in the 36 states it studied are nursing-home-related.⁶⁴ A study by the Foundation for Research on Equal Opportunity estimated that approximately 40 percent of COVID-19 deaths through May 7, 2020, were nursing-home-related.⁶⁵ Excluding New York State, whose reported number of nursing-home-related COVID-19 deaths appear to be an outlier, increases the overall percentage to 49 percent.⁶⁶ A database compiled by Phil Kerpen of American Commitment arrives at a similar estimate.⁶⁷ As of May 8, the group estimated that 52 percent of COVID-19 deaths were in nursing homes.

These figures suggest that stay-at-home orders and other policies aimed at the broader population are failing to address the group most likely to die of COVID-19: nursing home residents. Although they represent just 2.26 percent of the population, they account for an outsized percentage of the pandemic's death toll.⁶⁸ Data from across the country document that these high percentages are generally found across the states (with the exception of the anomalous New York State numbers), suggesting that neither state, local, nor federal health authorities have developed any effective response to these deaths.⁶⁹ Indeed, some states, including New York, had adopted policies that exacerbate the crisis, such as ordering long-term care facilities to accept COVID-19 patients upon discharge from a hospital.⁷⁰ States should consider repealing these policies and, more urgently, developing interventions that protect vulnerable nursing home residents.⁷¹

- On May 2, in Virginia, the Alexandria Health Department reported a total of 26 COVID-19 fatalities. Of that total, 15 (58 percent) were residents of long-term care facilities.⁷² According to the Virginia Department of Health, approximately 54 percent of the *state's* COVID-19 fatalities (660 deaths as of May 3) were residents of long-term care facilities.⁷³
- Louisiana health officials stopped regularly reporting case and fatality statistics for individual nursing homes, but they irregularly provide aggregated data. As of May 4, when the state was reporting 1,991 COVID-19 deaths, officials reported that 688 (35 percent) of those deaths were people who lived in nursing homes.⁷⁴ The nursing homes account for 3,133 (11 percent) of the state's 29,673 cases. The state's other 157 residential facilities (including drug treatment centers and psychiatric facilities) account for 417 cases and 50 deaths.⁷⁵ On May 19, the state released data for its 279 licensed nursing homes (omitting assisted-living homes and other residential facilities) that showed 987 COVID-19 deaths in these homes. This figure accounts for more than 40 percent of the state's total coronavirus deaths.⁷⁶
- On May 5, more than 1,600 previously undisclosed deaths in New York were reported as nursing home residents. According to the report, as of May 3, more than 4,800 nursing home residents died from COVID-19, representing 25 percent of the state's total coronavirus fatalities.⁷⁷ According to David Grabowski, a Harvard University researcher who studies nursing homes, it is likely that nursing homes will ultimately account for half of all COVID-19 deaths in every state, as they already do in Massachusetts, New Jersey, and Pennsylvania.⁷⁸
- According to the Michigan Department of Health and Human Services, Hillsdale County, Michigan, had 137 confirmed COVID-19 cases as of May 6. The county's outbreak has centered on a county-owned nursing home, where deaths at the facility so far have accounted for more than 80 percent of the county's COVID-19 deaths.⁷⁹

Overall Case-Fatality Rate Lower Than First Feared. The evidence suggests that most people who become infected with COVID-19 experience relatively mild symptoms. Mounting evidence now indicates that many more people have been infected than have been reported to public health authorities.⁸⁰ This finding has sometimes been mischaracterized as dangerous and as a justification for sweeping shelter-at-home orders. It is true that these data indicate that more people are potentially transmitting the virus than first thought, but it also indicates that only a small fraction of those who were infected became seriously ill or even showed any symptoms. Moreover, a higher infection rate reduces the likelihood of a large future outbreak during 2020, so long as those who develop antibodies are, in fact, immune to future infection, at least for a while.⁸¹ Finally, the more asymptomatic cases, the more important the true case-fatality rate-the percentage of all those infected who die from the disease as opposed to the crude case-fatality rate estimated as the percentage of known cases that result in death-becomes for predicting the outcomes of the epidemic.⁸² The following list summarizes this evidence:83

- Data from the town of Vo' in the Veneto region of Italy suggests that between 50 percent and 75 percent of those infected with COVID-19 are completely asymptomatic.⁸⁴ The researchers tested almost all 3,000 citizens of the town, and the evidence suggests that between 2.1 percent and 3.3 percent were infected with COVID-19.⁸⁵ No infections were reported in children under 10, the prevalence of infection was between 1.2 percent and 1.7 percent for those up to age 50, and it was three times as high for those older than 50.⁸⁶
- According to the Japanese Ministry of Health, Labor, and Welfare, of the 621 confirmed positive cases on the Diamond Princess Cruise Ship, 322 (52 percent) showed no symptoms (were asymptomatic).⁸⁷
- In Germany, researchers tested 500 residents of the municipality of Gangelt, a town near Germany's border with the Netherlands that was one of Germany's hardest-hit towns. They found that 14 percent of participants tested positive—of which 22 percent were asymptomatic. The findings indicate that the true infection rate is five times higher than the official statistics for the town, and that the true fatality rate in Gangelt is approximately 0.37 percent, much lower than the (crudely estimated) 2 percent fatality rate in Germany.⁸⁸

- Between March 22 and April 4, 215 pregnant women gave birth at New York–Presbyterian Allen Hospital and Columbia University Irving Medical Center. All of the women were screened for COVID-19 when they were admitted to the hospital. Out of this group of women, 33 (15.3 percent) tested positive for COVID-19, and 29 of those 33 women (88 percent) were asymptomatic. Of the 29 women who had been asymptomatic when admitted, three (10 percent) later developed fever during their stay (the median length of stay was two days).⁸⁹ Patients who tested positive were discharged 14 days later and none experienced serious medical problems.⁹⁰
- A study of 147 individuals at a Boston homeless shelter revealed that 36 percent of the participants tested positive for COVID-19, and 64 percent tested negative. Among those who tested positive, 87.8 percent were asymptomatic.⁹¹ A similar study in Los Angeles—of more than 200 people at the Union Rescue Mission in the Skid Row area—found 43 positive cases, of which 63 percent were asymptomatic.⁹²
- A recent study of Los Angeles County suggests that the number of infections is around 40 times as high as the number of confirmed cases. Based on results of the first round of testing, the research team estimates that approximately 2.8 percent to 5.6 percent of the county's adult population was previously infected. (They have an antibody to the virus.) This estimate indicates that between 221,000 and 442,000 adults in Los Angeles have had the infection, roughly 28 to 55 times higher than the number of total confirmed cases (7,994 at the time of the study).⁹³ The estimate also suggests that instead of a case-fatality rate near 5 percent, crudely estimated by dividing the number of deaths by the number of confirmed cases, the true case-fatality rate is close to 0.1 percent (similar to the case-fatality rate for the seasonal flu).
- Preliminary results from a large-scale test in Santa Clara County, California, indicate that the number of infections is much greater than the reported number of confirmed COVID-19 cases. The data implies that, as of April 1, between 48,000 and 81,000 people had been infected in Santa Clara. This estimate suggests that the number of cases in the county was actually 50 to 85 times higher than the number of confirmed cases (956) at the time of the study. This higher infection rate indicates a case-fatality rate of approximately 0.12 to 0.2 percent.⁹⁴

- Several rounds of large-scale testing in San Miguel, Colorado, indicate that between 0.55 percent (26 positive tests of 4,757 tests) and 1.5 percent of the population (70 borderline tests of 4,757) has been infected by COVID-19.⁹⁵ As of April 30, San Miguel had 19 confirmed cases, but these test results indicate that between 45 and 123 people in the county were infected (between 2.5 and 6.5 times higher than the number of confirmed cases). As of April 30, San Miguel reported zero COVID-19 deaths. The cumulative test results in San Miguel remain consistent with those reported from earlier rounds of testing.⁹⁶
- On April 27, New York Governor Andrew Cuomo announced that the statewide antibody tests had expanded to 7,500, and that 15 percent of people tested positive for COVID-19 antibodies, a bit more than the previous (April 22) sample of 3,000 people indicated.⁹⁷ The latest results indicate that as much as 25 percent of the population of New York City have been infected.⁹⁸ Using the county populations for New York, Queens, Kings, Bronx, and Richmond, a 25 percent infection rate indicates that more than 2 million people in New York City have been infected, more than 12 times the number of confirmed cases. Using these counties' confirmed COVID-19 deaths as of April 30 suggests a case-fatality rate of approximately 0.8 percent.⁹⁹
- On April 24, Miami-Dade County officials announced that a second round of COVID-19 antibody testing (conducted with researchers from the University of Miami Miller School of Medicine) showed that 6 percent of county residents were infected, thus affirming the results from an earlier round of testing.¹⁰⁰ This testing program randomly sampled participants across the county's 32 municipal statistical areas, and more than 1,800 people have participated in the testing (as of this writing). The results suggest that the actual number of COVID-19 infections in the county is possibly 16.5 times the number of officially reported infections (which numbered approximately 11,000 at the time of the April 24 release). The results indicate that the true number infected is between 123,000 (4.4 percent of the population) and 221,000 (7.9 percent population).
- An antibody study of one of the hardest-hit areas of Germany found that 14 percent of those tested had been infected. Similar to other studies, these results suggest that many more people have been infected with COVID-19 than the official records indicate. In the case

of the town of Heinsberg, the results suggest a case-fatality rate for COVID-19 of about 0.37 percent.¹⁰¹

- Researchers conducted a targeted testing program in Iceland that ultimately tested 6 percent of the population. The program specifically targeted those deemed most at risk for infection, but it also issued an open invitation to 10,797 people and sent 2,283 invitations randomly (response rates are not provided). A total of 1,222 of the 9,199 (13 percent) in the targeted group tested positive for COVID-19. Of those in the open invitation group, 87 (0.8 percent) tested positive, while 13 (0.6 percent) in the random group tested positive. Of *all* those tested, 43 percent were asymptomatic.¹⁰²
- Researchers studied 546 health care workers and 283 non-health-care workers (with no known exposure to COVID-19) in a large New Jersey university and two affiliated hospitals. The researchers report that 5 percent of the workers tested positive, and 66 percent of those study participants were asymptomatic.¹⁰³
- Recent tests conducted of inmates in several U.S. prisons showed extremely high asymptomatic infection rates. According to Reuters, "In four state prison systems—Arkansas, North Carolina, Ohio, and Virginia — 96% of 3,277 inmates who tested positive for the coronavirus were asymptomatic."¹⁰⁴ Although these results may not translate directly to the broader U.S. population, they are indicative of a severe undercounting problem of people infected with COVID-19.
- By February 6, a total of 565 Japanese citizens had been evacuated from Wuhan, China. These individuals were tested for COVID-19 and monitored. The tests found that 13 people (2.3 percent) tested positive, with four of those individuals asymptomatic.¹⁰⁵ A statistical analysis estimated that the percentage of all asymptomatic Japanese evacuees was 30.8 percent. Those evacuees without symptoms were observed for a minimum of 30 days after testing; they did not develop symptoms.

Hospital Capacity Is Not a Systemic Problem. Early in the pandemic, various models forecast that the U.S. hospital system could be overwhelmed by a surge of COVID-19 patients. There was particular concern about a shortage of ventilators for those who developed severe respiratory symptoms. Some predicted that the crisis that struck some hospitals in Northern

Italy, where there were insufficient numbers of available beds and ventilators to accommodate seriously ill patients, would be replicated in the U.S.¹⁰⁶ New York City was identified as especially vulnerable.

Averting such outcomes was among the principal arguments in favor of implementing sweeping social-distancing practices (including stay-at-home orders and closures of schools and many businesses) and for prohibiting the provision of non-emergent care. A surge of unmet need now seems far less likely than it did in the early days of the pandemic, and the widespread practice of stay-at-home orders and bans on non-emergent care may have had negative consequences. Public officials must adapt these policies to this new information.

While the crisis has far from passed, it appears that the U.S. is not likely to endure the dislocations experienced in Milan, Bergamo, and other Italian cities. As the authors of this *Backgrounder* pointed out in a previous paper, there is no systemic shortage of hospital beds or ICU capacity in the U.S.¹⁰⁷ As reported in that paper, U.S. hospitals have among the lowest occupancy rates in the developed world, giving them a fairly robust excess capacity. It also cited data showing that the country's ICU capacity is two to three times that of most European countries. That does not protect the U.S. from episodic and localized surges, but it does suggest that the country's hospital bed capacity is structurally sound. Moreover, even though most of the facilities did not treat a single patient during the COVID-19 outbreak, the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers proved that it was able to construct field hospitals all over the country in a very short period of time.¹⁰⁸

A study by the President's Council of Economic Advisers (CEA) similarly found that the U.S. has an ample supply of ventilators. A CEA simulation found that "existing national ventilator supply continues to be sufficient to handle total national demand—even under the most aggressive virus spread scenarios identified by the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention and before the arrival of new units produced by United States industry partners."¹⁰⁹ The study also concluded that the reallocation of existing supply would be sufficient to meet heightened demand without having to tap the Federal Strategic National Stockpile. As Chart 4 shows, the CDC reports daily figures on acute-care-bed and ICU-bed occupancy rates by state. Those reports continue to show very high rates of available capacity.

While these data are encouraging, they require cautious use. First, they provide a snapshot that changes daily, and even hourly. Second, the data are only available at the state level. Shortages are more likely to arise on a local or county basis than across an entire state. Third, the CDC collects this data from states and reporting is neither uniform nor comprehensive.

CHART 4

Hospital Bed Occupancy Rates, by State

	0	•						
	Inpatient	ICU	0%	20%	40%	60%	80%	100%
Alabama	61.4	71.7				0	•	
Alaska	58.2	66.3				•		
Arizona	57.8	57.4				•		
Arkansas	47.8	55.7			0	•		
California	58.5	63.0				0		
Colorado	51.0	74.4				0		
Connecticut	54.0	55.4						
Delaware	68.6	59.9				• •		
Florida	56.0	56.9				•		
Georgia	62.8	75.3				0	•	
Hawaii	60.5	58.4				•••		
Idaho	43.4	65.3			0			
Illinois	58 3	57.0				•		
Indiana	49.1	56.7			0			
lowa	48.0	54.0			0	-		
Kansas	38.8	45.0			0	-		
Kentucky	49 A	52.6						
Louisiana	63.6	67.1						
Maine	59.3	52.1				• • •		
Maryland	78.6	76.3				hi	iah 🐽	
Massachusetts	73.6	63.4						
Michigan	54 3	60.3						
Minnesota	ла л	55.8						
Mississinni	49.4 50.1	70.6						
Missouri	53.1	/0.0				Ň		
Montana	15 1	36.0						
Nobraska	57.7	60 5				0		
Nevada	70 /	72.0						
New Hampshire	57.8	72.0				0		
Now Jorsov	64.9	52.4 60.1				Č 🔒 🎧		
New Mexico	60.6	55.2						
Now York	70.6	57.8					0	
North Carolina	67.2	57.0 60.5					~	
North Dakota	35.6	71 7						
Obio	17.9	31.7						
Oklahoma	52.0	55.9						
Oregon	63.7	64.2						
Pennsylvania	61 7	65.3						
Phode Island	87.7	76.2					• • hi	ab
South Carolina	63.3	64.9					•	gn
South Dakota	52.0	37 /				o 💆		
Tennessee	55.9	66 /				Č o		
Texas	52.3	60.0						
lltah	10 1	64.3				· ·		
Vermont	-0.1 5 <u>/</u> 2	Δ7 5			Ť.	-0		
Virainia	57 5	66.0				- -		
Washington	65 3	51.0						
West Virainia	67.1	68.0						
Wisconsin	41.2	30.7		low.	0			
Wyoming	47 A	38.8						
U.S. median	57.6	59.2			-			

SOURCE: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "COVID-19 Module Data Dashboard—Patient Impact and Hospital Capacity Pathway," https://www.cdc.gov/nhsn/covid19/report-patient-impact.html#anchor_1587406852 (accessed May 19, 2020).

Finally, these data are drawn during a period of time when many states and jurisdictions have limited the provision of non-emergent care. That policy, which is both unsustainable over a long period of time and one that should be replaced with better approaches, temporarily increases excess capacity.

The policy of banning non-emergent care carries risk for patients with chronic conditions, especially if it is kept in place indefinitely. Scheduled tests and surgery may be elective, but most also are medically necessary. This is especially relevant because, as discussed above, complications and death from COVID-19 are highly correlated with chronic illness. To the extent that bans on non-emergent care limit access to chronic disease management, it can put patients at greater risk of hospitalization and death if they contract COVID-19.

These orders to temporarily shutter medical capacity have led to layoffs of medical workers during a national health care crisis. A policy that reduces the supply of workers when they are most needed seems counterproductive. These layoffs and the reduced capacity are not merely anecdotal. In its first estimate of gross domestic product (GDP) for the first quarter of 2020, the Commerce Department estimated that the U.S. economy contracted by 4.8 percent.¹¹⁰ The magnitude and abruptness of that contraction is highly unusual, and especially surprising, since social distancing and lockdowns did not occur on a widespread basis until the last weeks of that quarter. More surprising, perhaps, is that the biggest decline occurred in the health care sector, which shrank by 2.25 percent on an annualized basis.

Bans on non-emergent care led to the shedding of more than 1.4 million health care jobs during the month of April, a contraction of nearly 9 percent.¹¹¹ The cutback affected hospitals (job losses totaling roughly 135,000), nursing homes (113,000), physician offices (243,000), dental practices (503,000), medical and diagnostic laboratories (31,000), residential mental health facilities (27,000), and outpatient care centers (89,000).

Millions of patients have been denied access to medically necessary care, including preventive services, diagnostic tests, and treatments, as the result of these bans. Policymakers should abandon limitations on non-emergent care, except to free up bed capacity in areas identified as imminent hotspots.

Much of the concern about insufficient capacity was attributable to the inaccuracy of models that forecast shortages of beds and ventilators. These inaccurate models spurred officials to take actions to stave off a crisis that may never occur. These actions may have been prudent at the onset of the outbreak and, at least to some extent, potentially effective. Stay-at-home orders slowed down the rate of infection and therefore likely reduced peak demand for hospital services. The federal and New York State governments

also took steps to provide temporary hospital capacity, most of which proved unnecessary. And the ban on non-emergent care, at least in New York City and adjacent counties, freed up hospital capacity in existing facilities.

Given the adverse consequences of inadequate preparation, government officials can hardly be criticized for overshooting expectations. But while these policies may have been useful in those circumstances, they have also produced broader and less-favorable consequences. Government officials should reconsider and adapt these policies to new information that has become available as the pandemic has matured.

Toward an Evidence-Based Public Health Response to COVID-19

Since fairly early in the pandemic, the principal public health response in the U.S. and most European countries has been widespread social distancing and stay-at-home (lockdown) orders. The initial lockdown policies—particularly in the U.S. and the U.K.—were based largely on projections from a statistical model developed at the Imperial College of London.¹¹² In mid-March, that model predicted that an uncontrolled spread of COVID-19 would claim more than 500,000 lives in the U.K. and cause 2.2 million deaths in the U.S.¹¹³

The model also predicted that the death toll in the U.S. would be as high as 1.2 million, even with enhanced social distancing that included special shielding of the elderly.¹¹⁴ Moreover, the model predicted that "the surge limits for both general ward and ICU beds would be exceeded by at least 8-fold" under the most optimistic scenario, with an increasing rate of infections and hospitalizations from April 20 through June 20.115 Hospital capacity was not exceeded to this degree anywhere in the U.S., and the seven-day moving average of new cases per day peaked (at more than 30,000) during the week of April 8 to April 15. Despite a constant ramping up of testing in the U.S., this new case average has been on a downward trend since April 26, with the average less than 23,000 per day from May 13 to May 17.¹¹⁶ This trend took shape while total COVID-19 deaths remained below 100,000 and states began relaxing stay-at-home orders. Thus, the Imperial model's prediction turned out to be overly pessimistic, as did the initial forecast from the model developed by the University of Washington's Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation (IHME), a second model that heavily influenced the Trump Administration's response to COVID-19.117

Relying on these models, government officials advocated for lockdown orders. Their initial rationale was not to reverse the pandemic's spread but

to slow its pace, primarily to prevent a surge in patients from overwhelming hospital capacity. Policymakers were concerned about replicating disastrous events in northern Italy, where hospitals were overwhelmed by a surge in critically ill patients.

This has so far not happened in the U.S., despite fears that it would occur in New York City. As discussed previously, hospitals in that metropolitan area withstood the initial wave of infections, partly because of social distancing, partly because of the addition of temporary hospital capacity, and partly because the models on which public officials relied overshot estimates of demand. The threat of such a surge, to the extent it does exist, is confined to a fairly small number of localities.

Public Health Interventions Should Evolve in Light of New Data

Over time, policymakers appear to have raised their expectations of what social distancing can accomplish. Many now consider it a means to reverse the pandemic. It is not. Moreover, there is a growing perception that the current policy choice is binary: Either retain the policy of broad-based social distancing, or return to normal and risk a resurgence of the pandemic. That is a false choice.

Policymakers should acknowledge the limited value of lockdown orders and pivot toward public health interventions based on data that have emerged since those orders were set in place. Those interventions must adjust for the fact that hospitalization and death rates vary geographically and demographically, that the disease is especially lethal for the frail elderly living in congregate settings, that U.S. hospital capacity is more resilient than previously believed, and that bans on non-emergent care are counterproductive.

It is now known that the pandemic is not evenly spread across the country. In areas where there are few cases, lockdown orders inflict hardships on families and businesses without a compensating public health benefit and, to the extent that they have idled medical capacity and reduced the provision of medically necessary care, may be doing harm. Globally, for instance, the disruption of medical care for tuberculosis and malaria patients, as well as preventive measures, could lead to millions of preventable deaths.¹¹⁸ It is beyond the scope of this *Backgrounder*, but the hardships have already led to protests across the U.S. and worsened racial tensions in some communities.¹¹⁹ Officials should roll back the policy in those communities with few cases and low case growth, while vigilantly watching for signs of an outbreak. In areas where the infection rate is high, lockdowns remain necessary, but by themselves, are an insufficient public health response to the pandemic. In New York City, relying primarily on social distancing means falling down the steps more slowly—infections continue to spread and people continue to die. The New York City metropolitan area still accounts for 13 percent of new cases in the U.S. and 22 percent of all deaths (several times greater than the area's 3 percent share of the population). More effective public health interventions should be tried.

Although it is difficult to parse out the effect that various social-distancing policies had on the spread or lethality of COVID-19, some empirical (and theoretical) work does suggest that the severe social-distancing restrictions, such as the stay-at-home orders, were not effective. For instance, as two California medical professionals recently pointed out, the CDC tracking data suggest that the pace of COVID-19 infections in the San Francisco Bay area had already begun to decline in mid-March, when "the state instituted severe restrictions on social contact and personal movement."¹²⁰ In particular, the CDC data show that the highest number of hospital admissions in the Bay Area occurred between March 21 and 28, suggesting that peak infections occurred approximately 12 to 14 days prior, before the severe restrictions took effect.¹²¹

Separately, the CDC conducted a study of how COVID-19 spread in four metro areas that were virus hot spots—Seattle, San Francisco, New York City, and New Orleans. This study closely examined the timing of all the different emergency measures that these local governments implemented, including placing limits on mass gatherings and closing schools, as well as stay-at-home orders. The results showed a significant decline in the rate of change for the number of cases after state and local emergency declarations and bans on mass gatherings. However, the results showed virtually no additional impact on case growth after stay-at-home orders were issued.¹²² In fact, a recent National Bureau of Economic Research (NBER) paper reports that the policy response of implementing stay-at-home orders was itself largely a response to voluntary measures that had already dramatically reduced citizens' mobility.¹²³

Perhaps the most damaging evidence against the effectiveness of the current stay-at-home policies comes from New York City. On May 6, 2020, Governor Cuomo announced that preliminary data from 100 New York hospitals (covering 1,000 patients) showed that 66 percent of newly admitted COVID-19 patients were people who had been sheltering in their homes, and that 18 percent of those admitted were people living in nursing homes.¹²⁴ Cuomo called the findings "shocking" and stated: "We thought maybe they

were taking public transportation, and we've taken special precautions on public transportation, but actually no, because these people were literally at home."¹²⁵

On April 13, Cuomo had assured New Yorkers: "If you isolate, if you take the precautions, your family won't get infected." That assurance, which has turned out not to be true, shows how officials modified their views on stay-at-home orders. They were introduced as a way to "flatten the curve," making the pandemic last longer but peak at a lower level. That lower peak was meant to protect hospitals from an overwhelming surge of patients. It is likely that these measures helped to protect the New York City hospital system from a surge.

But over time, government officials came to expect results that stay-athome orders cannot deliver: keeping people safe from infection, as Governor Cuomo suggested on April 13. That, they cannot do.¹²⁶ The virus continues to spread in New York City and its environs, despite an extended period of severe social distancing.

Having promoted the practice for months, it is difficult for policymakers to pivot to other, more effective, public health interventions. Most seem locked in a dialectic between keeping lockdown orders in place or repealing them outright. Instead, they should focus their efforts on places where the risk of death is highest: nursing homes and areas like New York City, where infection rates are especially high.

A recent NBER paper by Sangmin Aum, Sang Yoon Lee, and Yongseok Shin suggests exploring a policy pathway that might prove especially effective in places where infection rates are already high. The three authors developed a quantitative model for estimating the public health and economic effects of a series of policy options.¹²⁷ Their models compared outcomes of interventions practiced in the United Kingdom, which is relying primarily on social distancing, and in South Korea, which uses more extensive testing, isolation of the infected, extensive contact tracing, and travel restrictions to combat the spread of the virus.¹²⁸

Their research compared three approaches: (1) maintaining lockdowns, (2) prematurely lifting the lockdowns with no other public health interventions, and (3) adopting public health policies practiced in South Korea. They found that if the U.K. maintains its lockdown, it will reduce GDP and infections in the short term, an outcome that is preferable to prematurely ending the lockdown. However, the optimal result, the researchers found, would be to implement the public health interventions practiced in South Korea. Such policies would result in GDP losses and infections that are substantially smaller in the short and long run. Some have suggested that the South Korean model worked because it was implemented so early in the pandemic and that it is too late for the U.K., the U.S., and other Western nations to adopt these policies. The researchers found, however, that Korea's success was not primarily attributable to its early intervention, but "because aggressive testing and tracking more effectively reduce infections and disrupt the economy less than a blanket lock-down."¹²⁹

The model suggests that retreating prematurely from social distancing in New York or other localities with high infection rates without introducing more effective policies would produce the worst public health and economic results over the longer term. But relying primarily on social distancing would be far less effective in those communities than instituting policies of temporary isolation of the infected, along with aggressive testing and contact tracing.¹³⁰

Another recent research project, using a different approach, reached similar conclusions. The authors report that "optimal policies differentially targeting risk/age groups significantly outperform optimal uniform policies and most of the gains can be realized by having stricter lockdown policies on the oldest group."¹³¹ Their findings support the idea that it is more effective, both economically and in terms of minimizing COVID-19 deaths, to use protective measures targeted toward those most at risk and to isolate those who are sick.

Recommendations for Policymakers

Stay-at-home orders, blanket school closures, and the temporary shuttering of "non-essential" businesses were introduced as a public health intervention at a time when very little was known about COVID-19. This unprecedented and sweeping public policy was based on models that can produce wildly different results based on certain critical assumptions.¹³² Its purpose was to "flatten the curve," avoiding a rapid spike in infections that could overwhelm hospital capacity and, in the best-case scenario, buy time until the discovery of a cure or vaccine. Over time, government officials created expectations that stay-athome orders could somehow reverse the pandemic and that, in the words of Governor Cuomo, people who adhered to its strictures "won't get infected."

Social distancing undoubtedly contributed to protecting the New York City hospital system against a surge. But the pandemic continues to percolate there, despite widespread compliance with its strictures. Fortunately, much more is now known about COVID-19 than in March, when widespread lockdown orders began to take effect. It is now known, that:

- The pandemic remains geographically concentrated. Infections are unevenly distributed in communities across the country, suggesting that policymakers should apply different policies in different contexts. Widespread lockdown orders that do not take these differences into account are counterproductive.
- **COVID-19 is primarily a threat to the elderly.** There are many differences between the seasonal flu and COVID-19 but they are similar in this respect: They both are more likely to cause serious illness and death in those age 65 and older. This suggests that policymakers should avoid establishing sweeping policies that fail to distinguish between the risks to seniors and the risk to children and young adults.
- **Those with comorbidities face high risks.** As with the seasonal flu, the vast majority of patients who suffer serious complications from COVID-19 have underlying medical conditions. Public policy should not treat those in good health the same way it treats more vulnerable people with chronic illnesses.
- **Public officials are failing to protect those in nursing homes.** COVID-19 is first and foremost a disease that is devastating to seniors living in congregate settings, including nursing homes, assisted-living facilities, and similar arrangements. Federal, state, and local officials should immediately develop and finance policies aimed at protecting the fragile elderly against this contagion.
- The case-fatality rate appears to be lower than initially feared. While COVID-19 is proving deadly to the elderly, those with pre-existing medical conditions, and to nursing home residents, it has proven much less lethal to the non-elderly population. Government statistics vastly understate the number of people who have been infected, as many are asymptomatic or suffer such mild symptoms that they may never seek medical care and receive a formal diagnosis. The specter of the Spanish flu appears very much exaggerated, as most non-elderly people with no comorbidities appear likely to tolerate the infection. This suggests that preventing children from attending school and working-aged adults from going to their jobs may be counterproductive in most communities.

- U.S. hospital capacity has so far proven robust. The U.S. has no structural shortage of hospital capacity. Nor has it run short of ventilators or ICU beds. That is not to suggest that it is immune to episodic and local shortages or that social distancing might not help check demand in areas of high infection. But fears that the macabre scenes from Milan will play out in American cities are decidedly less acute than they were in March.
 - **Widespread curbs on non-emergent care are ill-advised.** Instances may arise where a governor may need to ban non-emergent care in a geographic area for some length of time, but statewide bans are temporarily shuttering hospital capacity and leading to layoffs in hospitals, medical practices, and clinical laboratories at a time of greatest need. It is also deepening the economic recession by hobbling a sector that has until now been considered recession-proof.¹³³ Such bans were understandable during the early days of the pandemic, but

are utterly wrong-headed at this stage.

The medical community still has a great deal to learn about the transmissibility, prevalence, and lethality of COVID-19. However, scientists have acquired enough knowledge about COVID-19 over the past several months to develop better responses to the pandemic than those that were initially employed. This new knowledge supports a more targeted approach that will better protect people from COVID-19 and allow them to begin the hard work of picking up the pieces of a shattered economy.

In particular, the data show that policymakers should take the following actions:

• Replace widespread stay-at-home orders that treat all counties in a state the same with an approach that tailors policies to local circumstances. A one-size-fits-all policy—from either the state or federal level—is bad public policy because it fails to take into account the highly concentrated distribution of COVID-19 in the U.S. In most communities, schools and most businesses can safely be reopened and citizens can resume most normal activities, although continued bans on large gatherings may be appropriate. Public officials also should continue and enhance surveillance efforts to identify potential outbreaks.

- Implement enhanced public health interventions in communities where infection rates are high. Lockdown orders were designed to buy time, not to reverse the pandemic. In hard-hit areas, officials should enhance testing capacity, implement extensive contact tracing, create temporary isolation facilities where people who have been infected can recover without putting others at risk and, in certain situations introduce travel bans to prevent people living in hotspots from seeding the epidemic in other communities.¹³⁴
- Protect those who are at greatest risk—the elderly and those with underlying medical conditions. Government measures must be both geographically targeted and demographically targeted. Seniors and those with chronic illnesses are at heightened risk from COVID-19 and public policy should urge people with these risk factors to continue to avoid exposure to the contagion. These policies should not put healthy Americans who are younger than 55 under restrictive lockdowns, except in infection hot spots.¹³⁵
- **Protect those in nursing homes.** The nursing-home-related COVID-19 death toll is a national disgrace. Protecting those in nursing homes is challenging. Seniors eat meals together, many suffer from dementia, and their frail conditions make them susceptible to a long list of diseases. It is harder for public officials to develop policies that protect nursing-home residents than it is to simply place everyone in a state under a lockdown order. But lockdown orders do nothing for those living in congregate settings. Public officials must rise to this challenge. Executive orders requiring nursing homes to admit COVID-19 patients should be withdrawn.¹³⁶ Existing federal and state rules requiring cleanliness and establishing protocols against contagion should be rigorously enforced and more frequent inspections should be conducted.¹³⁷ Federal, state, and local officials should target resources and personnel to protect the health and safety of nursing-home residents and staff. Texas Governor Abbott, for example, is deploying the National Guard to disinfect nursing homes to reduce the risk of contagion.¹³⁸ Policymakers should consider underwriting part of the costs of paving nursing-home workers an additional sum to live at designated facilities during the contagion.¹³⁹ Such facilities would protect residents by assuring that staff are not spreading contagion from their homes or by "floating" from facility to facility. Residents and staff should be tested frequently and protocols developed for

managing situations in which someone tests positive for the virus.¹⁴⁰ Other innovative approaches should be explored and implemented.

• End statewide bans on non-emergent care. These bans are shuttering hospital capacity and leading to layoffs in the medical field during a time of great need. Non-emergent care facilities can be used to supplement hospital capacity on an as-needed basis in specific geographic locations.

Conclusion

Widespread severe social-distancing policies were put into place when little was known about COVID-19, largely as a means to prevent hospitals from becoming overrun by a surge in critically ill patients. There remains much to learn about COVID-19—its transmissibility, prevalence, and lethality—and much to be done in order to protect Americans and begin the hard work of picking up the pieces of a shattered economy. However, nearly five months have passed since the first COVID-19 case was reported, and public officials can now make much better decisions based on the weight of the evidence.

It is now clear that younger adults and children with no comorbidities have a very low risk of falling seriously ill from COVID-19. On the other hand, older adults—especially those with underlying health conditions—do face a relatively high risk of serious illness and even death. The country's most urgent policy imperative is to use this information to move beyond the widespread lockdown approach to the pandemic. Lockdowns are an expedient. Sound public policy requires solutions.

Norbert J. Michel, PhD, is Director of the Center for Data Analysis, of the Institute for Economic Freedom, at The Heritage Foundation. **Doug Badger** is Visiting Fellow in Domestic Policy Studies, of the Institute for Family, Community, and Opportunity, at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- 1. Eliza Barclay and Dylan Scott, "How Canceled Events and Self-Quarantines Save Lives, in One Chart," Vox, March 10, 2020, https://www.vox. com/2020/3/10/21171481/coronavirus-us-cases-quarantine-cancellation (accessed May 6, 2020).
- 2. On December 31, 2019, the Chinese government reported a cluster of cases of pneumonia that were later confirmed (on January 7, 2020) to be associated with the novel coronavirus. The first confirmed case in the U.S. was reported on January 20, 2020. Michelle L. Holshue et al., "First Case of 2019 Novel Coronavirus in the United States," *The New England Journal of Medicine*, Vol. 382 (March 5, 2020), pp. 929–936, https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMoa2001191 (accessed May 6, 2020). There is also evidence that the virus first spread to humans as early as October 2019. See Liu Zhen, "Coronavirus May Have Jumped to Humans as Early as October, Study Says," *South China Morning Post*, May 7, 2020, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/science/article/3083211/coronavirus-may-have-jumped-humans-early-october-study-says (accessed May 14, 2020).
- 3. U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "1968 Pandemic (H3N2 Virus)," undated, https://www.cdc.gov/flu/pandemic-resources/1968-pandemic.html (accessed May 20, 2020).
- 4. Mark Woolhouse et al., "Human Viruses: Discovery and Emergence," *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B*, Vol. 367 (2012), pp. 2864–2871, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3427559/ (accessed May 1, 2020).
- 5. Michael B. A. Oldstone, Viruses, Plagues, and History: Past, Present, and Future (New York: Oxford University Press, 2010), p. 4.
- 6. U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "1918 Pandemic (H1N1 virus)," March 20, 2019, https://www.cdc.gov/flu/pandemic-resources/1918-pandemic-h1n1.html (accessed May 1, 2020).
- 7. H. F. Boncristiani, M. F. Criado, and E. Arruda, "Respiratory Viruses," *Encyclopedia of Microbiology*, 3rd ed., 2009, pp. 500–518, https://www. sciencedirect.com/topics/immunology-and-microbiology/respiratory-virus (accessed May 1, 2020).
- 8. Ibid., p. 500.
- 9. Ibid., and U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "2009 H1N1 Pandemic (H1N1pdm09 Virus)," June 11, 2019, https://www.cdc.gov/flu/pandemic-resources/2009-h1n1-pandemic.html (accessed May 1, 2020).
- 10. Fatimah S. Dawood, Kanta Subbarao, and Anthony E. Fiore, "Influenza Viruses," *Principles and Practice of Pediatric Infectious Diseases*, 4th ed., Part III, 2012, pp. 1149–1159, https://www.sciencedirect.com/topics/immunology-and-microbiology/influenza-virus (accessed May 1, 2020). The 1968 Hong Kong flu pandemic "was caused by an influenza A (H3N2) virus comprised of two genes from an avian influenza A virus, including a new H3 hemagglutinin, but also contained the N2 neuraminidase from the 1957 H2N2 virus." See U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "1968 Pandemic (H3N2 Virus)."
- 11. U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "What You Should Know About Flu Antiviral Drugs," April 22, 2019, https://www.cdc.gov/flu/ treatment/whatyoushould.htm (accessed May 1, 2020).
- 12. See W. Garrett Nichols, Angela J. Peck Campbell, and Michael Boeckh, "Respiratory Viruses Other than Influenza Virus: Impact and Therapeutic Advances," *Clinical Microbiology Reviews*, April 2008, pp. 274–290, https://cmr.asm.org/content/cmr/21/2/274.full.pdf (accessed May 1, 2020).
- 13. For a detailed description see Sarah Cohen, Shelly Au, and Nelly Panté, "How Viruses Access the Nucleus," *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)–Molecular Cell Research*, Vol. 1813, No. 9 (September 2011), pp. 1634–1645, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0167488910003198?via%3Dihub (accessed May 1, 2020).
- 14. Viruses are typically viewed as dangerous microbes, but many viruses are actually beneficial to their hosts. The scientific understanding of how these beneficial interactions evolve remains somewhat mysterious. Marilyn Roossinck, "The Good Viruses: Viral Mutualistic Symbioses," *Nature Reviews Microbiology*, Vol. 9 (2011), pp. 99–108, https://doi.org/10.1038/nrmicro2491 (accessed May 1, 2020).
- 15. Oldstone, Viruses, Plagues, and History: Past, Present, and Future, p. 11. According to the CDC, U.S. health care providers were first required to report measles in 1912, and an average of 6,000 measles-related deaths were reported annually during the first year of reporting. A vaccine was not available until 1963, and an estimated 3 million to 4 million people were infected annually (with 400 to 500 annual deaths) in the prior decade. U.S Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Measles History," February 5, 2018, https://www.cdc.gov/measles/about/history.html (accessed May 1, 2020). The disease is now rare in the U.S. but, according to the World Health Organization, more than 140,000 people died worldwide from measles in 2018. World Health Organization, "More Than 140,000 Die from Measles as Cases Surge Worldwide," December 5, 2019, https://www.who.int/news-room/ detail/05-12-2019-more-than-140-000-die-from-measles-as-cases-surge-worldwide (accessed May 1, 2020).
- 16. Woolhouse et al., "Human Viruses: Discovery and Emergence," p. 2868.
- 17. Ibid., p. 2866.
- 18. Victoria State Government, "Infections–Bacterial and Viral," March 2014, https://www.betterhealth.vic.gov.au/health/ConditionsAndTreatments/ infections-bacterial-and-viral (accessed May 1, 2020).
- Oldstone, Viruses, Plagues, and History: Past, Present, and Future, p. 41. Also see Xiaoyong Chen et al., "Host Immune Response to Influenza A Virus Infection," Frontiers in Immunology, March 5, 2018, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5845129/ (accessed May 1, 2020); Dennis R. Burton, "Antibodies, Viruses and Vaccines," Nature Reviews Immunology, Vol. 2, (2002), pp. 706–713, https://www.nature.com/articles/nri891 (accessed May 1, 2020); and Ganes Sen, "Viruses and Interferons," Annual Review of Microbiology, Vol. 55 (October 2001), pp. 255–281, https://www.annualreviews.org/ doi/abs/10.1146/annurev.micro.551.255 (accessed May 1, 2020).

- 20. Oldstone, Viruses, Plagues, and History: Past, Present, and Future, p. 41.
- 21. Ibid.
- 22. See Paul Fine, Ken Eames, and David L. Heymann, "Herd Immunity': A Rough Guide," *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, Vol. 52, No. 7 (April 1, 2011), pp. 911–916, https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/cir007 (accessed May 1, 2020). Also see D. Reid and D. Goldberg, "Epidemiology and Control of Community Infections," *Medical Microbiology*, 18th ed., 2012, pp. 708–718, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/B9780702040894000822 (accessed May 1, 2020). The immunity that someone acquires (either through natural means or from a vaccine) can vary from only the protection against disease to only protection against transmission. See C. J. E. Metcalf et al., "Understanding Herd Immunity," *Trends in Immunology*, Vol. 36, No. 12 (December 2015), pp. 753–755, http://kilpatrick.eeb.ucsc.edu/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Metcalf-et-al-2015-Trends-Immuno.pdf (accessed May 2, 2020).
- 23. Some scholars call for a distinction between herd immunity (the proportion of subjects with immunity in a given population) and an indirect herd effect (the indirect protection to the segment of the same population that does not have immunity). See T. Jacob John and Reuben Samuel, "Herd Immunity and Herd Effect: New Insights and Definitions," *European Journal of Epidemiology*, Vol. 16, (2000), pp. 601–606, https://link.springer.com/article/10.1023/A:1007626510002 (accessed May 1, 2020).
- 24. It is possible to *estimate* a threshold level for achieving herd immunity. See Fine, Eames, and Heymann, "Herd Immunity," p. 911. However, the rate at which one infected individual spreads the disease to others is typically not a static variable and the estimate of the threshold level depends on key assumptions. One recent study estimates that herd immunity for COVID-19 would require between 60 percent and 70 percent of the population to be immune, but it also demonstrates that variation in both susceptibility to infection and exposure to infection can greatly change the threshold. See M. Gabriela M. Gomes et al., "Individual Variation in Susceptibility or Exposure to SARS-Cov-2 Lowers the Herd Immunity Threshold," MedRXiv, May 2, 2020, https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.04.27.20081893v1 (accessed May 7, 2020).
- 25. Kin On Kwok et al., "Herd Immunity—Estimating the Level Required to Halt the COVID-19 Epidemics in Affected Countries," *The Journal of Infection*, March 21, 2020, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7151357/ (accessed May 1, 2020), and Kristine A. Moore et al., "COVID-19: The CIDRAP Viewpoint," Center for Infectious Disease Research and Policy, April 30, 2020, https://www.cidrap.umn.edu/sites/default/files/public/downloads/ cidrap-covid19-viewpoint-part1_0.pdf (accessed May 1, 2020). Separately, Stockholm University mathematician Tom Britton estimates that 40 percent is the threshold for the capital of Sweden. See Tom Britton, "Basic Estimation-Prediction Techniques for Covid-19, and a Prediction for Stockholm," MedRXiv, May 14, 2020, https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.04.15.20066050v2 (accessed May 16, 2020).
- 26. The U.K. initially took this type of approach and later reversed course. See Pallab Ghosh, "Coronavirus: Some Scientists Say UK Virus Strategy Is 'Risking lives,'" BBC News, March 14, 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/science-environment-51892402 (accessed May 1, 2020).
- 27. Eyal Klement et al., "Controlled Avalanche—A Regulated Voluntary Exposure Approach for Addressing Covid-19," MedRxiv, April 22, 2020, https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.04.12.20062687v1 (accessed May 1, 2020). Also see FITSNEWS, "The Medical Argument Against 'Stay-At-Home' Orders," April 14, 2020, https://www.fitsnews.com/2020/04/14/the-medical-argument-against-stay-at-home-orders/ (accessed May 1, 2020); David L. Katz, "Is Our Fight Against Coronavirus Worse Than the Disease?" *The New York Times*, March 20, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/20/ opinion/coronavirus-pandemic-social-distancing.html (accessed May 1, 2020); and "Dr. David Katz—Real Time with Bill Maher (HBO)," YouTube video, April 24, 2020, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Lze-rMYLf2E (accessed May 1, 2020).
- 28. Doug Badger and Norbert J. Michel, "Keeping Our Distance in the New Normal of Coronavirus," The Daily Signal, April 23, 2020, https://www. dailysignal.com/2020/04/23/keeping-our-distance-in-the-new-normal-of-coronavirus/.
- 29. A recent journal article discussed the possible emergence of an inflammatory syndrome in children related to COVID-19, but it stressed that researchers had not yet determined a causal connection with COVID-19, and that "it is crucial to reiterate—for parents and health-care workers alike—that children remain minimally affected by SARS-CoV-2 infection overall." Russell Viner and Elizabeth Whittaker, "Kawasaki-Like Disease: Emerging Complication During the COVID-19 Pandemic," *The Lancet*, May 13, 2020, https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(20)31129-6/fulltext (accessed May 14, 2020).
- 30. There is also mounting evidence that transmission of the virus tends to require prolonged close contact with an infected individual in an indoor environment. In fact, the CDC's official guidance notes that "COVID-19 is thought to spread mainly through close contact from person-to-person." See U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "How COVID-19 Spreads," April 13, 2020, https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/prevent-getting-sick/how-covid-spreads.html (accessed May 22, 2020). Because this evidence is less voluminous, it is not discussed at length in this *Backgrounder*. See Hua Qian et al., "Indoor Transmission of SARS-CoV-2," MedRXiv, April 7, 2020, https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.04.04.20053058v1 (accessed May 13, 2020); Isaac Ghinai et al., "Community Transmission of SARS-CoV-2 at Two Family Gatherings—Chicago, Illinois, February–March 2020," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, Vol. 69, No. 15 (April 17, 2020), pp. 446–450, https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/wr/mm6915e1.htm (accessed May 13, 2020); and Qifang Bi, et al., "Epidemiology And Transmission Of COVID-19 in 391 Cases and 1286 of Their Close Contacts in Shenzhen, China: A Retrospective Cohort Study," *The Lancet*, April 27, 2020, https://www.thelancet.com/ journals/laninf/article/PIIS1473-3099(20)30287-5/fulltext (accessed May 13, 2020).

- 31. The CDC has reported data that suggest that minorities have suffered higher hospitalization and death rates from COVID-19 than their population shares. While the data are incomplete and the reasons are unclear, one possible factor for the disparities is minorities' higher incidence of intergenerational cohabitation. See Shikha Garg et al., "Hospitalization Rates and Characteristics of Patients Hospitalized with Laboratory-Confirmed Coronavirus Disease 2019—COVID-NET, 14 States, March 1–30, 2020," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, Vol. 69, No. 15 (April 17, 2020), pp. 458–464, https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/wr/mm6915e3.htm?s_cid=mm6915e3_w (accessed May 14, 2020), and "Fighting Poverty in a Tough Economy, Americans Move in with Their Relatives," Pew Research Center, October 3, 2011, p. 28, https://www.pewresearch.org/wp-content/uploads/sites/3/2011/10/Multigenerational-Households-Final1.pdf (accessed May 14, 2020). Separately, Native Americans in the Navajo Nation account for almost two-thirds of the cases (and half of the deaths) in the state of New Mexico, even though they account for less than 20 percent of the population. See Christina Rodriguez, "Cases Rise to 3,204 on Navajo Nation, 102 Total Reported Deaths," KOB4, May 12, 2020, https://www.kob.com/albuquerque-news/cases-rise-to-3204-on-navajo-nation-102-total-reported-deaths/5727289/ (accessed May 16, 2020).
- 32. Norbert J. Michel and Drew Gonshorowski, "1% of Counties Home to Half of COVID-19 Cases, Over Half of Deaths," The Daily Signal, May 13, 2020, https://www.dailysignal.com/2020/05/13/covid-19-tracker-shows-cases-deaths-cluster-in-specific-areas/.
- 33. Ibid.
- 34. Worldometer, updated May 19, 2020, https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/country/us/ (accessed May 19, 2020).
- Michel and Gonshorowski, "1% of Counties Home to Half of COVID-19 Cases." This pattern has held for most of the crisis. See USAFacts, "Coronavirus Locations: COVID-19 Map by County and State," May, 1, 2020, https://usafacts.org/visualizations/coronavirus-covid-19-spread-map/ (accessed May 1, 2020).
- 36. These counties are as follows: Queens, Kings, Bronx, and New York (in New York State), Hudson County in New Jersey, Suffolk County in Massachusetts, and Philadelphia County in Pennsylvania. The county-level population density statistics are from Census Bureau data, but were downloaded from Rand State Statistics, https://randstatestats.org/ (accessed May 1, 2020).
- 37. Doug Badger and Norbert J. Michel, "Coronavirus: Policymakers Should Augment Hospital Capacity Where Needed, Not Mandate Permanent Excess Capacity," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3487, April 16, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2020-04/BG3487.pdf.
- Garg et al., "Hospitalization Rates and Characteristics of Patients Hospitalized with Laboratory-Confirmed Coronavirus Disease 2019." The states covered by COVID-NET are California, Colorado, Connecticut, Georgia, Iowa, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New Mexico, New York, Ohio, Oregon, Tennessee, and Utah.
- 39. Tiernan Ray, "NYU Scientists: Largest US Study of COVID-19 Finds Obesity the Single Biggest 'Chronic' Factor in New York City's Hospitalizations," ZDNet, April 12, 2020, https://www.zdnet.com/article/nyu-scientists-largest-u-s-study-of-covid-19-finds-obesity-the-single-biggest-factorin-new-york-critical-cases/ (accessed May 2, 2020). The reference for the study is: Christopher M. Petrilli et al., "Factors Associated with Hospitalization and Critical Illness Among 4,103 Patients with COVID-19 Disease in New York City," MedRXiv, April 11, 2020, https://www.medrxiv.org/ content/10.1101/2020.04.08.20057794v1 (accessed May 2, 2020).
- 40. World Health Organization, "Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19)," *Situation Report* No. 41, March 1, 2020, https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/ coronaviruse/situation-reports/20200301-sitrep-41-covid-19.pdf?sfvrsn=6768306d 2 (accessed May 2, 2020).
- 41. Garg et al., "Hospitalization Rates and Characteristics of Patients Hospitalized with Laboratory-Confirmed Coronavirus Disease 2019," pp. 458–464.
- 42. Though the evidence is less voluminous, trends are emerging—in places as diverse as Australia, China, France, and Italy—that suggest that children play a limited role in transmitting the virus. See National Centre for Immunisation Research and Surveillance, "COVID-19 In Schools—he Experience in NSW," April 26, 2020, http://ncirs.org.au/sites/default/files/2020-04/NCIRS%20NSW%20Schools%20COVID_Summary_FINAL%20public_26%20 April%202020.pdf (accessed May 16, 2020), and Royal College of Paediatrics and Child Health, "COVID-19–Research Evidence Summaries—Transmission: Can Children Transmit the Virus?" last modified May 18, 2020, https://www.rcpch.ac.uk/resources/covid-19-research-evidence-summaries (accessed May 20, 2020).
- 43. New York City Health, "COVID-19: Case, Hospitalization and Death Rates," May 19, 2020, https://www1.nyc.gov/site/doh/covid/covid-19-data. page#download (accessed May 19, 2020).
- 44. New York City Health, "Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Daily Data Summary: NYC COVID-19 Deaths Among Confirmed Cases," April 18, 2020, https://www1.nyc.gov/assets/doh/downloads/pdf/imm/covid-19-daily-data-summary-deaths-04192020-1.pdf (accessed May 2, 2020).
- 45. New York State Department of Health COVID-19 Tracker, "Fatalities," May 19, 2020, https://covid19tracker.health.ny.gov/views/NYS-COVID19-Tracker/ NYSDOHCOVID-19Tracker-Fatalities?%3Aembed=yes&%3Atoolbar=no&%3Atabs=n (accessed May 19, 2020).
- 46. Safiya Richardson, Jamie S. Hirsch, and Mangala Narasimhan, "Presenting Characteristics, Comorbidities, and Outcomes Among 5700 Patients Hospitalized with COVID-19 in the New York City Area," *JAMA*, April 22, 2020, https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2765184 (accessed May 3, 2020).
- 47. Oakland County, Michigan, "COVID-19 Summary for Oakland County: Deaths by Age Group," May 19, 2020, https://www.oakgov.com/covid/dashboard. html (accessed May 19, 2020). The Oakland data show that 92 percent of the deaths are among people 60 and older.

- Faimon A. Roberts III and Gordon Russell, "Info on All 279 Louisiana Nursing Homes with Coronavirus Cases Released for 1st Time; Search List Here," *The Times Picayune*, May 19, 2020, https://www.nola.com/news/coronavirus/article_d89b8dc8-97b1-11ea-bf50-d354b180ee5f.html (accessed May 19, 2020).
- 49. Lara S. Shekerdemian et al., "Characteristics and Outcomes of Children with Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Infection Admitted to US and Canadian Pediatric Intensive Care Units," *JAMA Pediatrics*, May 11, 2020, p. E5, https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapediatrics/fullarticle/2766037 (accessed May 19, 2020).
- Zunyou Wu and Jennifer M. McGoogan, "Characteristics of and Important Lessons from the Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) Outbreak in China: Summary of a Report of 72 314 Cases from the Chinese Center for Disease Control and Prevention," *JAMA*, Vol. 323, No. 13 (February 24, 2020), pp. 1239–1242, https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2762130 (accessed May 2, 2020).
- 51. Ibid., p. 1239.
- 52. Wei-jie Guan et al., "Clinical Characteristics of Coronavirus Disease 2019 in China," *New England Journal of Medicine*, Vol. 382 (April 30, 2020), pp. 1708–1720, https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMoa2002032 (accessed May 2, 2020).
- 53. Fei Zhou et al., "Clinical Course and Risk Factors for Mortality of Adult Inpatients with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China: A Retrospective Cohort Study," *The Lancet*, Vol. 395, No. 10229 (March 28, 2020), pp. 1054–1062, https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(20)30566-3/fulltext (accessed May 2, 2020).
- 54. Graziano Onder, Giovanni Rezza, and Silvio Brusaferro, "Case-Fatality Rate and Characteristics of Patients Dying in Relation to COVID-19 in Italy," *JAMA*, March 23, 2020, https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2763667 (accessed May 2, 2020).
- 55. Ibid.
- 56. Ibid.
- 57. Ibid.
- 58. A. M. Abbatecola and R. Antonelli-Incalzi, "COVID-19 Spiraling of Frailty in Older Italian Patients," *Journal of Nutrition Health and Aging*, April 7, 2020, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7136701/ (accessed May 3, 2020).
- 59. Temet M. McMichae et al., "Epidemiology of Covid-19 in a Long-Term Care Facility in King County, Washington," *New England Journal of Medicine*, March 27, 2020, https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMoa2005412 (accessed May 2, 2020).
- 60. CDC, "Severe Outcomes Among Patients with Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19)—United States, February 12–March 16, 2020," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, Vol. 69 (2020), pp. 343–346, http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6912e2 (accessed May 2, 2020).
- 61. Stephen G. Baum, "How Comorbidities Affect COVID-19 Severity in the U.S.," *NEJM Journal Watch*, April 3, 2020, https://www.jwatch.org/ na51296/2020/04/03/how-comorbidities-affect-covid-19-severity-us (accessed May 3, 2020).
- 62. News release, "The Updates on COVID-19 in Korea as of 3 May," Table 4: Age distribution of severe cases, Korea Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, May 3, 2020, https://www.cdc.go.kr/board/board.es?mid=a30402000000&bid=0030&act=view&list_no=367070&tag=&nPage=1 (accessed May 3, 2020).
- 63. A. B. Docherty et al., "Features of 16,749 Hospitalised UK Patients with COVID-19 Using the ISARIC WHO Clinical Characterisation Protocol," MedRXiv, April 28, 2020, https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.04.23.20076042v1.full.pdf (accessed May 7, 2020).
- 64. "State Reports of Long-Term Care Facility Cases and Deaths Related to COVID-19 (as of May 14, 2020)," Kaiser Family Foundation, May 15, 2020, https:// www.kff.org/health-costs/issue-brief/state-data-and-policy-actions-to-address-coronavirus/?utm_source=American+Action+Forum+Emails&utm_ campaign=f2d2037218-EMAIL_CAMPAIGN_2018_08_31_01_22_COPY_01&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_64783a8335-f2d2037218-267729505 (accessed May 17, 2020).
- 65. Gregg Girvan, "Nursing Homes Account for Two-Fifths of U.S. Deaths from COVID-19," The Foundation for Research on Equal Opportunity (FREOPP), May 7, 2020, https://freopp.org/the-covid-19-nursing-home-crisis-by-the-numbers-3a47433c3f70 (accessed May 12, 2020).
- 66. FREOPP is updating these data through an online spreadsheet, https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/17JmyFzOd3ZEYCGpPOmK5IS_P10yPgCuYF8PYALKuTs8/edit#gid=0 (accessed May 7, 2020).
- 67. Kerpen's data adjust the estimate for the New York reporting anomalies in two ways. In one version, the estimate excludes New York from the calculation, similar to the FREOPP methodology. In another, it doubles the New York total. Both methodologies yield similar estimates, putting the percentage of nursing-home-related COVID-19 deaths at around 52 percent, https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1ETm51GayRjInoaRVtUOWfkolEeAQZ-zPhXkCbVe4_ik/edit#gid=435667374 (accessed May 7, 2020).
- 68. Girvan, "Nursing Homes Account for Two-Fifths of U.S. Deaths from COVID-19."

- 69. On May 3, New York State changed the way it records nursing-home-related deaths. A state document describes the newly instituted protocol: "The 5/3 numbers displayed are a result of a comprehensive accounting of current and retrospective data, provided by facilities. This data captures COVID-19-confirmed and COVID-19-presumed deaths within nursing homes and adult care facilities. *This data does not reflect COVID-19 confirmed or COVID-19 presumed positive deaths that occurred outside of the facility.*" (Emphasis added.) New York State Department of Health, "Counts of Nursing Home and ACF COVID Deaths Statewide: Data Through May 3, 2020," May 3, 2020, http://web.archive.org/web/20200505171217/https://www. health.ny.gov/statistics/diseases/covid-19/fatalities_nursing_home_acf.pdf (accessed May 17, 2020). Thus, a nursing home patient with COVID-19 who is transferred to a hospital and dies there is not recorded as a nursing-home-related death. See Andrew Kerr, "New York Admits Knowingly Undercounting Nursing Home Deaths After Quietly Changing Reporting Rules," *The Daily Caller*, May 15, 2020. https://dailycaller.com/2020/05/15/ new-york-coronavirus-reporting-nursing-home-deaths-undercounting/ (accessed May 17, 2020).
- 70. At least four states—New York, New Jersey, Massachusetts, and California—passed such rules. Jon Miltimore, "How States Turned Nursing Homes Into 'Slaughter Houses' by Forcing Them to Admit Discharged COVID-19 Patients," Foundation for Economic Education, May 7, 2020, https://fee.org/articles/ how-states-turned-nursing-homes-into-slaughter-houses-by-forcing-them-to-admit-discharged-covid-19-patients/ (accessed May 8, 2020).
- 71. Texas Governor Greg Abbott, for example, directed the Texas National Guard to activate facilities-disinfection teams to protect nursing-home residents: news release, "Governor Abbott, Texas National Guard Launch Disinfection Mission for Nursing Facilities," Office of the Texas Governor, May 13, 2020, https://gov.texas.gov/news/post/governor-abbott-texas-national-guard-launch-disinfection-mission-for-nursing-facilities (accessed May 17, 2020). An assisted-living facility has implemented a unique strategy of paying bonuses to workers to live onsite during the pandemic. The goal of the policy is to reduce the odds of infection being introduced by workers who "float" from facility to facility. The facility, Shady Oaks in Bristol, Connecticut, had seen no COVID-19 cases as of May 10, 2020. Chris Pope, "The Real Center of the Pandemic: Saving Nursing Homes from COVID-19," *City Journal*, May 10, 2020, https://www.city-journal.org/coronavirus-super-spreaders-nursing-homes (accessed May 17, 2020).
- 72. Missy Shrott, "Coronavirus Update for May 3: 899 Cases, 26 Deaths in Alexandria," *Alexandria Times*, May 3, 2020, https://alextimes.com/2020/05/ coronavirus-in-alexandria/ (accessed May 4, 2020).
- 73. Ibid.
- 74. Faimon Roberts, "Louisiana Coronavirus Nursing Home Deaths Near 700; Nearly Two-Thirds of Homes Have Cases," Nola.com, May 4, 2020, https:// www.nola.com/news/coronavirus/article_e6e378e2-8e0f-11ea-a09d-fffe32426136.html (accessed May 5, 2020).
- 75. Ibid.
- 76. Roberts and Russell, "Info on All 279 Louisiana Nursing Homes with Coronavirus Cases."
- 77. "New Count Reveals 1,600 More Nursing Home Deaths in N.Y.," *The New York Times*, May 5, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/05/nyregion/ covid-ny-update.html (accessed May 6, 2020).
- 78. Ibid.
- 79. Sam Fry, "Hillsdale County Medical Care Facility to Mass Test Residents, Staff for COVID-19," *Hillsdale Daily News*, May 6, 2020, https://www.hillsdale. net/news/20200506/hillsdale-county-medical-care-facility-to-mass-test-residents-staff-for-covid-19 (accessed May 8, 2020).
- Given the amount of people who travelled in and out of Wuhan prior to the recognition of a novel virus spreading, the mounting evidence of higher infection rates is hardly surprising. It is likely that tens of thousands of people left Wuhan for destinations outside of China prior to their lockdown. See "Five Million People Left Wuhan Before the Lockdown, Where Did They Go?" CGTN, January 27, 2020, https://news.cgtn.com/news/2020-01-27/5-million-people-left-Wuhan-before-the-lockdown-where-did-they-go-NACCu9wltW/index.html (accessed May 8, 2020). Also see Tara Bahrampour, "Antibody Testing Suggests Virus Hit D.C. Weeks Earlier Than Estimated," *The Washington Post*, April 27, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/social-issues/antibody-testing-suggests-virus-hit-dc-weeks-earlier-than-estimated/2020/04/27/e21e5e8e-878a-11ea-a3eb-e9fc93160703_story.html (accessed May 9, 2020).
- 81. Several small studies have provided evidence that people who have had COVID-19 and recovered would have at least some immunity to future infections, and a new large study of patients in New York strengthens those findings. Apoorva Mandavilli, "After Recovery from the Coronavirus, Most People Carry Antibodies," *The New York Times*, May 7, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/07/health/coronavirus-antibody-prevalence.html (accessed May 8, 2020). The new study used an antibody test with a low false-positive rate, and tested more than 1,300 patients from New York, Connecticut, and New Jersey. See Ania Wajnberg et al., "Humoral Immune Response and Prolonged PCR Positivity in a Cohort of 1343 SARS-Cov 2 Patients in the New York City Region," MedRXiv, May 7, 2020, https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.04.30.20085613v1.full.pdf (accessed May 8, 2020). Also see Alexandra Sternlicht, "South Korea Says Patients Who Retested Positive After Recovering Were No Longer Infectious," *Forbes*, May 19, 2020, https://www.forbes.com/sites/alexandrasternlicht/2020/05/18/south-korea-says-patients-who-re-tested-positive-after-recovering-were-no-longer-infectious/#4e77855170a6 (accessed May 20, 2020).
- 82. While it is too soon to say with any degree of certainty, the case-fatality rate may turn out to be comparable to that of the seasonal flu. It is important to note, however, that while the *rate* may be comparable, because there is no vaccine against the disease, the *number* of deaths already has exceeded typical seasonal flu fatalities. This suggests that measures like increased testing, temporary isolation, more aggressive contact tracing and other interventions may be necessary.

- 83. Much of this evidence is not found in peer-reviewed studies, and several of the studies that suggest infection rates are much higher than first thought have been publicly criticized. These critiques, of course, are also not peer reviewed. It is, therefore, even more important than usual to view the overall weight of the evidence rather than rely on any individual study.
- 84. An Italian news outlet printed a letter "from the immunologist Romagnani to the Tuscany Region based on research carried out on the sick of the Venetian village." See "Coronavirus: 50-75% of cases in Vo' Are Asymptomatic. A Formidable Source of Contagion" (in Italian), *La Repubblica*, March 16, 2020, https://www.repubblica.it/salute/medicina-e-ricerca/2020/03/16/news/coronavirus_studio_il_50-75_dei_casi_a_vo_sono_asintomatici_e_molto_contagiosi-251474302/?ref=RHPPTP-BH-1251454518-C12-P3-S2.4-T1&refresh_ce (accessed May 2, 2020).
- Enrico Lavezzo et al., "Suppression of COVID-19 Outbreak in the Municipality of Vo,' Italy," MedRxiv, April 18, 2020, https://www.medrxiv.org/ content/10.1101/2020.04.17.20053157v1 (accessed May 3, 2020).
- 86. Ibid., p. 5.
- 87. Japanese Ministry of Health, Labor, and Welfare, "About New Coronavirus Infectious Disease Confirmed in Cruise Ship Under Quarantine at Yokohama Port (13th Report)" (in Japanese), February 18, 2020, https://www.mhlw.go.jp/stf/newpage_09640.html (accessed May 2, 2020).
- 88. Hendrik Streeck et al., "Infection Fatality Rate of SARS-Cov-2 Infection in a German Community with a Super-Spreading Event," University of Bonn, May 4, 2020, https://www.ukbonn.de/C12582D3002FD21D/vwLookupDownloads/Streeck_et_al_Infection_fatality_rate_of_SARS_CoV_2_infection2. pdf/\$FILE/Streeck_et_al_Infection_fatality_rate_of_SARS_CoV_2_infection2.pdf (accessed May 4, 2020). Also see Antonio Regalado, "Blood Tests Show 14% of People Are Now Immune to Covid-19 in One Town in Germany," *MIT Technology Review*, April 9, 2020, https://www.technologyreview. com/2020/04/09/999015/blood-tests-show-15-of-people-are-now-immune-to-covid-19-in-one-town-in-germany/ (accessed May 4, 2020).
- 89. Desmond Sutton et al., "Universal Screening for SARS-CoV-2 in Women Admitted for Delivery," *New England Journal of Medicine*, letter to the editor, April 13, 2020, https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMc2009316 (accessed May 2, 2020).
- 90. Dena Goffman and Desmond Sutton, "We Tested All Our Patients For Coronavirus—and Found Lots of Asymptomatic Cases," *The Washington Post*, April 20, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2020/04/20/we-tested-all-our-patients-covid-19-found-lots-asymptomatic-cases/?fbclid=IwAR1_B5JQd8SY2etC4Z1YL7sV16skV1jLkgxavP0I3xABDicARy7TjpwkPmA (accessed May 3, 2020).
- 91. Travis P. Baggett, Harrison Keyes, and Nora Sporn, "Prevalence of SARS-CoV-2 Infection in Residents of a Large Homeless Shelter in Boston," *JAMA Research Letter*, April 27, 2020 https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2765378 (accessed May 2, 2020).
- Elizabeth Chou, "Dozens Positive for Coronavirus at LA's Skid Row Homeless Shelter, After All Residents Tested," *Los Angeles Daily News*, April 21, 2020, https://www.dailynews.com/2020/04/21/dozens-positive-for-coronavirus-at-las-skid-row-homeless-shelter-after-all-residents-tested/ (accessed May 3, 2020).
- 93. University of Southern California, "USC-LA County Study: Early Results of Antibody Testing Suggest Number of COVID-19 Infections Far Exceeds Number of Confirmed Cases in Los Angeles County," April 20, 2020, https://pressroom.usc.edu/preliminary-results-of-usc-la-county-covid-19-studyreleased/ (accessed May 3, 2020).
- 94. Eran Bendavid et al., "COVID-19 Antibody Seroprevalence in Santa Clara County, California," MedRXiv, April 11, 2020, https://www.medrxiv.org/ content/10.1101/2020.04.14.20062463v1.full.pdf (accessed May 3, 2020).
- 95. San Miguel County, Colorado, "COVID-19 Blood Antibody Test Results (as of April 21st, 2020)," April 21, 2020, https://www.sanmiguelcountyco. gov/590/Coronavirus (accessed May 3, 2020).
- 96. Jacob Sullum, "Mass Antibody Testing in This Rural Colorado County Sheds Light on COVID-19's Prevalence and Lethality," *Reason*, April 8, 2020, https://reason.com/2020/04/08/mass-antibody-testing-in-this-rural-colorado-county-sheds-light-on-covid-19s-prevalence-and-lethality/ (accessed May 3, 2020), and Jacob Sullum, "Antibody Tests in Colorado Highlight the Huge Gap Between Confirmed COVID-19 Cases and Total Infections," *Reason*, April 17, 2020, https://reason.com/2020/04/17/antibody-tests-in-colorado-highlight-the-huge-gap-between-confirmed-covid-19-cases-and-total-infections/ (accessed May 3, 2020). As of May 19, San Miguel reports zero COVID-19 deaths.
- 97. "Coronavirus Antibodies Present in Nearly 25% of All NYC Residents, Cuomo Says; Un-PAUSE in Certain Regions of NY Might Begin in May," CBS New York, April 27, 2020, https://newyork.cbslocal.com/2020/04/27/coronavirus-antibodies-present-in-nearly-25-of-all-nyc-residents/ (accessed May 3, 2020).
- 98. Ibid.
- 99. Authors' calculation using data from USAFacts, "Coronavirus Locations: COVID-19 Map by County and State," May, 1, 2020, https://usafacts.org/ visualizations/coronavirus-covid-19-spread-map/ (accessed May 1, 2020).
- News release, "Second Round of COVID-19 Community Testing Completed; Miami-Dade County and the University of Miami Miller School of Medicine Announce Initial Findings," Miami-Dade County, April 24, 2020, https://www.miamidade.gov/releases/2020-04-24-sample-testing-results.asp (accessed May 3, 2020).

- 101. For a description of the results, as well as a description of the critiques of such studies, see Gretchen Vogel, "Antibody Surveys Suggesting Vast Undercount Of Coronavirus Infections May Be Unreliable," ScienceMag.org, April 21, 2020, https://www.sciencemag.org/news/2020/04/antibodysurveys-suggesting-vast-undercount-coronavirus-infections-may-be-unreliable# (accessed May 3, 2020). For an interview with the German study's main author, see "Coronavirus: German Study Shows COVID-19 Might Not Be Fatal as Previously Thought," CNBC, April 9, 2020 https://www.youtube. com/watch?v=rMWdPRhu_p8 (accessed May 3, 2020).
- 102. Daniel F. Gudbjartsson, "Spread of SARS-CoV-2 in the Icelandic Population," *New England Journal of Medicine*, April 14, 2020, https://www.nejm.org/ doi/full/10.1056/NEJMoa2006100 (accessed May 3, 2020).
- 103. Emily Barrett et al., "Prevalence of SARS-CoV-2 Infection in Previously Undiagnosed Health Care Workers at the Onset of the U.S. COVID-19 Epidemic," MedRxiv, April 24, 2020, https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.04.20.20072470v1 (accessed May 3, 2020).
- 104. Linda So and Grant Smith, "In Four U.S. State Prisons, Nearly 3,300 Inmates Test Positive For Coronavirus—96% Without Symptoms," Reuters, April 25, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-prisons-testing-in-idUSKCN2270RX (accessed May 3, 2020).
- 105. Hiroshi Nishiura et al., "Estimation of the Asymptomatic Ratio of Novel Coronavirus Infections (COVID-19)," *International Journal of Infectious Diseases*, letter to the editor, Vol. 94 (2020), pp. 154 and 155, https://www.ijidonline.com/article/S1201-9712(20)30139-9/pdf (accessed May 3, 2020).
- 106. See, for example, Jason Horowitz, "Italy's Health System Groans Under Coronavirus—a Warning to the World," *The New York Times*, March 12, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/12/world/europe/12italy-coronavirus-health-care.html (accessed May 18, 2020).
- 107. Doug Badger and Norbert J. Michel, "Coronavirus: Policymakers Should Augment Hospital Capacity Where Needed, Not Mandate Excess Capacity," Heritage Foundation Backgrounder No. 3487 April 16, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/public-health/report/coronavirus-policymakers-shouldaugment-hospital-capacity-where-needed-not.
- 108. For a list of major field hospitals, see Joel Rose, "U.S. Field Hospitals Stand Down, Most Without Treating Any COVID-19 Patients," NPR, May 7, 2020, https://www.npr.org/2020/05/07/851712311/u-s-field-hospitals-stand-down-most-without-treating-any-covid-19-patients?utm_medium=social&utm_ campaign=npr&utm_term=nprnews&utm_source=facebook.com&fbclid=IwAR3SDZmPRffObn8oIH043SP7slp-mKMSr28YFK4BIypw1NqbGvHX5mz-VDg (accessed May 9, 2020). Also see Sarah Cwiek, "Last COVID-19 Patient Leaves TCF Center Field Hospital," Michigan Radio, May 6, 2020, https:// www.michiganradio.org/post/last-covid-19-patient-leaves-tcf-center-field-hospital (accessed May 9, 2020). The ability to convert existing spaces to temporary hospitals would also be useful in areas with high COVID-19 incidence rates as temporary isolation facilities. Those who test positive and agree to enter such facilities would receive custodial care and would be prevented from infecting others during their recovery.
- "With Excess Supply, Exchanges Will Allow U.S. Hospitals to Continue Meeting Ventilator Demand," White House Council of Economic Advisers, April 21, 2020, https://www.whitehouse.gov/articles/with-excess-national-supply-exchanges-will-allow-u-s-hospitals-to-continue-meeting-ventilatordemand/ (accessed May 20, 2020).
- 110. U.S. Bureau of Economic Analysis, "Gross Domestic Product First Quarter 2020 (Advance Estimate)," April 29, 2020, https://www.bea.gov/news/2020/ gross-domestic-product-1st-quarter-2020-advance-estimate (accessed May 20, 2020).
- 111. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "The Employment Situation–April 2020," May 8, 2020, Table B-1., https://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/empsit.pdf (accessed May 20, 2020).
- 112. Mark Landler and Stephen Castle, "Behind the Virus Report That Jarred the U.S. and the U.K. to Action," *The New York Times*, March 17, 2020 (updated April 2, 2020), https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/17/world/europe/coronavirus-imperial-college-johnson.html (accessed May 1, 2020).
- 113. Ibid.
- 114. Neil Ferguson et al., "Report 9: Impact of Non-Pharmaceutical Interventions (NPIs) to Reduce COVID-19 Mortality and Healthcare Demand," Imperial College COVID-19 Response Team, March 16, 2020, p. 16, https://www.imperial.ac.uk/media/imperial-college/medicine/mrc-gida/2020-03-16-COVID19-Report-9.pdf (accessed May 18, 2020), and Patrick GT Walker et al., "Report 12: The Global Impact of COVID-19 and Strategies for Mitigation and Suppression," Imperial College COVID-19 Response Team, March 26, 2020, p. 8, https://www.imperial.ac.uk/media/imperial-college/medicine/mrc-gida/2020-03-26-COVID19-Report-12.pdf (accessed May 18, 2020).
- 115. Ferguson et al., "Report 9: Impact of Non-Pharmaceutical Interventions," pp. 8 and 16.
- 116. Authors' calculations using total daily cases as reported at USAFacts, "Coronavirus Locations: COVID-19 Map by County and State," May, 18, 2020, https://usafacts.org/visualizations/coronavirus-covid-19-spread-map/ (accessed May 18, 2020).
- 117. William Wan et al., "Experts and Trump's Advisers Doubt White House's 240,000 Coronavirus Deaths Estimate," *The Washington Post*, April 2, 2020, https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2020/04/02/experts-trumps-advisers-doubt-white-houses-240000-coronavirus-deaths-estimate/ (accessed May 8, 2020). The IHME model has been criticized as flawed for several reasons, not least of which is that "the true number of next day deaths fell outside the IHME prediction intervals as much as 70% of the time, in comparison to the expected value of 5%." See Roman Marchant et al., "Learning as We Go: An Examination of the Statistical Accuracy of COVID19 Daily Death Count Predictions," Cornell University arXiv.org, May 5, 2020, https://arxiv.org/pdf/2004.04734.pdf (accessed May 8, 2020).

- 118. See Anne Gulland, "Coronavirus Lockdown Could Lead to Nearly 1.5 Million Extra TB Deaths," *The Telegraph*, May 6, 2020, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/global-health/science-and-disease/coronavirus-lockdown-could-lead-nearly-15-million-extra-tb-deaths/ (accessed May 8, 2020), and Ben Farmer, "We Must Not Turn Back the Clock': WHO Warns Malaria Deaths Might Reach 769,000 Due To Coronavirus," *The Telegraph*, April 23, 2020, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/global-health/science-and-disease/must-not-turn-back-clock-warns-malaria-deaths-might-reach-700000/ (accessed May 8, 2020).
- 119. Ashley Southall, "Scrutiny of Social-Distance Policing as 35 of 40 Arrested Are Black," *The New York Times*, May 7, 2020, https://www.nytimes. com/2020/05/07/nyregion/nypd-social-distancing-race-coronavirus.html (accessed May 8, 2020).
- 120. Jeffrey D. Klausner and Rajiv Bhatia, "Most States Can Safely Relax Some Coronavirus Restrictions," *National Review Online*, May 1, 2020, https://www. nationalreview.com/2020/05/most-states-can-safely-relax-some-coronavirus-restrictions/ (accessed May 4, 2020). The CDC tracking data is available at Laboratory-Confirmed COVID-19-Associated Hospitalizations, https://gis.cdc.gov/grasp/covidnet/COVID19_3.html (accessed May 5, 2020).
- 121. Klausner and Bhatia, "Most States Can Safely Relax Some Coronavirus Restrictions."
- 122. Ibid. The CDC report citation is Arielle Lasry et al., "Timing of Community Mitigation and Changes in Reported COVID-19 and Community Mobility Four U.S. Metropolitan Areas, February 26–April 1, 2020," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, Vol. 69, No. 15 (April 17, 2020), pp. 451–457, https:// www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/wr/mm6915e2.htm (accessed May 4, 2020). For other research that bolsters these findings, see Mark J. Siedner et al., "Social Distancing to Slow the U.S. COVID-19 Epidemic: An Interrupted Time-Series Analysis," MedRXiv, April 15, 2020, https://www.medrxiv.org/ content/10.1101/2020.04.03.20052373v2.full.pdf (accessed May 18, 2020). For research that suggests that stay-at-home orders did produce a marginal benefit in slowing COVID-19 case growth, see Charles Courtemanche et al., "Strong Social Distancing Measures in the United States Reduced the COVID-19 Growth Rate," *Health Affairs*, Vol. 39, No. 7 (2020), https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.00608 (accessed May 18, 2020).
- 123. Sumedha Gupta et al., "Tracking Public and Private Responses to the COVID-19 Epidemic: Evidence from State and Local Government Actions," NBER *Working Paper* No. 27027, April 2020, https://www.nber.org/papers/w27027.pdf (accessed May 18, 2020).
- 124. Noah Higgins-Dunn and Kevin Breuninger, "Cuomo Says It's 'Shocking' Most New Coronavirus Hospitalizations Are People Who Had Been Staying Home," CNBC, May 6, 2020, https://www.cnbc.com/2020/05/06/ny-gov-cuomo-says-its-shocking-most-new-coronavirus-hospitalizations-are-people-staying-home.html (accessed May 6, 2020).
- 125. Ibid.
- 126. Doug Badger and Norbert J. Michel, "Keeping Our Distance in the New Normal of Coronavirus," The Daily Signal, April 23, 2020, https://www. dailysignal.com/2020/04/23/keeping-our-distance-in-the-new-normal-of-coronavirus/.
- 127. Sangmin Aum, Sang Yoon Lee, and Yongseok Shin, "Inequality of Fear and Self-Quarantine: Is There a Tradeoff Between GDP and Public Health?" NBER *Working Paper* No. 27100, May 2020, https://www.nber.org/papers/w27100?utm_campaign=ntwh&utm_medium=email&utm_source=ntwg7 (accessed May 20, 2020).
- 128. Robert E. Moffitt and Doug Badger, "Defeating COVID-19—What Policymakers Can Do to Change the Conditions on the Ground," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3485, April 9, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2020-04/BG3485.pdf. This paper contrasts the outcomes in Italy, which pursued a lockdown approach that U.S. officials have generally emulated, with those in South Korea, which has deployed more traditional public health interventions. In particular, South Korea developed and distributed tests more quickly, imposed domestic travel restrictions to help isolate hotspots, established temporary testing centers and tested more extensively, used thermal imaging in large buildings and thermometers at restaurants to identify febrile patrons, used app-based technology to facilitate contact tracing, and established temporary isolation facilities. As of May 17, 2020, Italy had reported 31,908 COVID-19 deaths (528 per million), while South Korea. The U.S. had reported 262 (five per million). Deaths from COVID-19 were thus nearly 106 times as great on a population basis in Italy as in South Korea. The U.S. had reported more than 90,000 deaths as of that date, a rate of 274 deaths per million population, 54 times higher than South Korea's on a population basis.
- 129. Sangmin Aum et al., "Inequality of Fear and Self-Quarantine," Abstract.
- 130. Given the evidence that COVID-19 is much more prevalent in the general population than first thought, successful contact tracing in the U.S. will likely depend heavily on technology to increase its scale and speed. See Klon Kitchen, "The Apple–Google Partnership to Fight COVID-19: Understanding the Promises and Perils of Digital Contact Tracing," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5065, April 30, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/technology/report/ the-apple-google-partnership-fight-covid-19-understanding-the-promises-and-perils. Kitchen wrote: "Contact tracing is necessary for understanding and controlling the spread of COVID-19. Contact tracing is one public health tactic that has been a fundamental element of epidemiological response for decades. Whereas testing allows health officials to understand where a disease has been, contact tracing allows them to predict where it will go, and to slow down that spread using a wide range of transmission mitigation actions, most often encouraging those who may have come in contact tracing. Kitchen concluded that "[e]xpanding the scale and speed of contact tracing will serve both individual and public health interests. Furthermore, private-sector efforts to innovate and to service critical public needs should be lauded and encouraged. That said, distrust of "big tech" and of "big government" could decisively undermine the adoption and efficacy of Apple's and Google's digital contact tracing plans. Legislation is not needed for these plans to go forward, but in an effort to calm public fears, some are calling for new laws that would constrain industry and government. This is a suboptimal approach because it risks creating potentially unconstitutional constraints on private companies and on governments at the local, state, and federal level. Instead, industry and government should adopt a set of robust privacy standards aimed at maximizing the utility of digital contact tracing while also assuaging the most prominent public concerns about this activity."

- 131. See Daron Acemoglu et al., "A Multi-Risk SIR Model with Optimally Targeted Lockdown," NBER *Working Paper* No. 27102, May 2020, https://www.nber. org/papers/w27102?mod=article_inline (accessed May 6, 2020).
- 132. Kevin Dayaratna and Norbert J. Michel, "The Challenges of Forecasting the Spread and Mortality of COVID-19," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3486, April 15, 2020, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2020-04/BG3486_0.pdf. Also see Marchant et al., "Learning as We Go: An Examination of the Statistical Accuracy."
- 133. Doug Badger, "A Major Threat to Our Economy–Health Care Spending," Fox Business News, October 29, 2019, https://www.foxbusiness.com/money/ doug-badger-major-threat-economy-health-care-spending (accessed May 18, 2020).
- 134. The existing body of evidence does not support the mandatory widespread use of masks in the community. See Graham P. Martin, Esmée Hanna, and Robert Dingwall, "Rapid Response to: Face Masks for the Public During the Covid-19 Crisis," The BMJ, 369: m1435, April 9, 2020, https://www.bmj.com/ content/369/bmj.m1435/rr-43 (accessed May 22, 2020).
- 135. It is possible that restrictive lockdowns of younger healthy people may not be necessary even in hot spots, provided that local officials have implemented necessary policies to deal with the outbreak in hotspots.
- 136. "Cuomo Reverses Nursing Home Directive to Take COVID-19 Patients, Requires More Staff Testing," NBC 4, New York, May 10, 2020, https://www. nbcnewyork.com/news/local/cuomo-reverses-nursing-home-directive-to-take-covid-19-patients-requires-more-staff-testing/2410533/ (accessed May 17, 2020).
- 137. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "CMS Issues Nursing Homes Best Practices Toolkit to Combat COVID-19," May 13, 2020, https://www.cms. gov/newsroom/press-releases/cms-issues-nursing-homes-best-practices-toolkit-combat-covid-19 (accessed May 17, 2020).
- 138. News release, "Governor Abbott, Texas National Guard Launch Disinfection Mission for Nursing Facilities."
- 139. Chris Pope, "The Real Center of the Pandemic: Saving Nursing Homes from COVID-19," *City Journal*, May 10, 2020, https://www.city-journal.org/ coronavirus-super-spreaders-nursing-homes (accessed May 17, 2020).
- 140. Danielle Brown, "White House: Test All Nursing Home Residents, Staff for COVID-19 Over Next Two Weeks," *McKnight's Long-Term Care News*, May 11, 2020, https://www.mcknights.com/news/white-house-test-all-nursing-home-residents-staff-for-covid-19-over-next-2-weeks/ (accessed May 20, 2020).